

# MOLINA HEALTHCARE, INC.

# FORM 10-Q (Quarterly Report)

# Filed 04/24/25 for the Period Ending 03/31/25

Address 200 OCEANGATE, SUITE 100

LONG BEACH, CA, 90802

Telephone 5624353666

CIK 0001179929

Symbol MOH

SIC Code 6324 - Hospital and Medical Service Plans

Industry Managed Healthcare

Sector Healthcare

Fiscal Year 12/31

# **UNITED STATES** SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

masimigrom, Brei 200 io	
FORM 10-O	

(Mark One)

П

QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the quarterly period ended March 31, 2025

OR

TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the transition period from \_ Commission file number: 001-31719



# MOLINA HEALTHCARE, INC.

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

Delaware

(State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization)

200 Oceangate, Suite 100 Long Beach, California (Address of principal executive offices) 13-4204626

(I.R.S. Employer Identification No.)

90802

(Zip Code)

(562) 435-3666

(Registrant's telephone number, including area code) N/A

(Former name, former address and former fiscal year, if changed since last report)

## Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(b) of the Act:

Title of each class	Trading Symbol(s)	Name of each exchange on which registered
Common Stock, \$0.001 Par Value	МОН	New York Stock Exchange

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes 🗵 No 🗆

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically every Interactive Data File required to be submitted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T (§232.405 of this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit such files). Yes 🗵 No 🗆

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, a smaller reporting company, or an emerging growth company. See the definitions of "large accelerated filer," "accelerated filer," "smaller reporting company," and "emerging growth company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.

Large Accelerated Filer □ Non-Accelerated Filer □ Smaller reporting company □ Emerging growth company □

If an emerging growth company, indicate by check mark if the registrant has elected not to use the extended transition period for complying with any new or revised financial accounting standards provided pursuant to Section 13(a) of the Exchange Act. □

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act). Yes 🗆 No 🗵

The number of shares of the issuer's Common Stock, \$0.001 par value, outstanding as of April 18, 2025, was approximately 54.2 million.

# **MOLINA HEALTHCARE, INC. FORM 10-Q**

FOR THE QUARTERLY PERIOD ENDED MARCH 31, 2025

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

ITEM N	IUMBER	<u>Page</u>
	PART I	
1.	Financial Statements	<u>3</u>
2.	Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	<u>20</u>
3.	Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk	<u>31</u>
4.	Controls and Procedures	<u>31</u>
	PART II	
1.	Legal Proceedings	<u>32</u>
1A.	Risk Factors	<u>32</u>
2.	<u>Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds</u>	<u>32</u>
3.	Defaults Upon Senior Securities	Not Applicable
4.	Mine Safety Disclosures	Not Applicable
5.	Other Information	<u>32</u>
6.	<u>Exhibits</u>	<u>33</u>
	<u>Signatures</u>	<u>34</u>

# **CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF INCOME**

	Three Me	onths Ended March 31,
	2025	2024
	(In millions,	except per-share amounts) (Unaudited)
Revenue:		
Premium revenue	\$ 10	,628 \$ 9,504
Premium tax revenue		388 297
Investment income		108 108
Other revenue		23 22
Total revenue	11	,147 9,931
Operating expenses:		
Medical care costs	9	,479 8,414
General and administrative expenses		774 711
Premium tax expenses		388 297
Depreciation and amortization		48 45
Other		25 38
Total operating expenses	10	,714 9,505
Operating income		433 426
Interest expense		43 27
Income before income tax expense	<del></del>	390 399
Income tax expense		92 98
Net income	\$	298 \$ 301
Net income per share - Basic	\$	5.47 \$ 5.21
Net income per share - Diluted	\$	5.45 \$ 5.17

# CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF COMPREHENSIVE INCOME

	Three Months Ended March 31,			
	 2025	2024		
	(In millions (Unaudited	s) d)		
Net income	\$ 298 \$	301		
Other comprehensive gain (loss):				
Unrealized investment gain (loss)	39	(5)		
Less: effect of income taxes	10	(2)		
Other comprehensive gain (loss), net of tax	29	(3)		
Comprehensive income	\$ 327 \$	298		

See accompanying notes.

# **CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS**

	March 31, 2025		ecember 31, 2024
	(Dollars i except per-sl (Unaudited)		
ASSETS	`		
Current assets:			
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ ,	\$	4,662
Investments	4,438		4,325
Receivables	3,491		3,299
Prepaid expenses and other current assets	472		487
Total current assets	13,257		12,773
Property, equipment, and capitalized software, net	287		288
Goodwill, and intangible assets, net	2,175		1,938
Restricted investments	311		286
Deferred income taxes, net	193		207
Other assets	 163		138
Total assets	\$ 16,386	\$	15,630
LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY			
Current liabilities:			
Medical claims and benefits payable	\$ 4,804	\$	4,640
Amounts due government agencies	1,863		1,874
Accounts payable, accrued liabilities and other	1,119		1,331
Deferred revenue	 369		51
Total current liabilities	8,155		7,896
Long-term debt	3,574		2,923
Finance lease liabilities	192		195
Other long-term liabilities	 155		120
Total liabilities	 12,076		11,134
Stockholders' equity:	 		
Common stock, \$0.001 par value, 150 million shares authorized; outstanding: 54 million shares at March 31, 2025 and 56 million at December 31, 2024	_		_
Preferred stock, \$0.001 par value; 20 million shares authorized, no shares issued and outstanding	_		_
Additional paid-in capital	434		462
Accumulated other comprehensive loss	(28)		(57)
Retained earnings	3,904		4,091
Total stockholders' equity	 4,310		4,496
Total liabilities and stockholders' equity	\$ 16,386	\$	15,630

See accompanying notes.

# CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY

	Common Stock		Additional Paid-in		Accumulated Other		Retained			
	Outstanding		Amount		Capital Comprehensive Loss		Earnings		 Total	
						(In millions) (Unaudited)				
Balance at December 31, 2024	56	\$	_	\$	462	\$	(57)	\$	4,091	\$ 4,496
Net income	_		_		_		_		298	298
Common stock purchases	(2)		_		(15)		_		(485)	(500)
Stock purchase excise tax	_		_		(5)		_		_	(5)
Other comprehensive income, net	_		_		_		29		_	29
Share-based compensation	_		_		(8)		_		_	(8)
Balance at March 31, 2025	54	\$		\$	434	\$	(28)	\$	3,904	\$ 4,310

	Common Stock			Additional Paid-in		Accumulated Other		Retained		
	Outstanding		Amount		Capital	Comprehensive Loss		Earnings		 Total
						(In millions) (Unaudited)				
Balance at December 31, 2023	58	\$	_	\$	410	\$ (	32)	\$	3,887	\$ 4,215
Net income	_		_		_		_		301	301
Other comprehensive loss, net	_		_		_		(3)		_	(3)
Share-based compensation	1		_		(20)		_		_	(20)
Balance at March 31, 2024	59	\$		\$	390	\$ (	35)	\$	4,188	\$ 4,493

See accompanying notes.

# CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

Page		Three Months Ended March 31,			
Net income   Same   S		2025	2024		
Net income         \$         298         \$         301           Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash provided by operating activities:         Verification         Verification         48         45           Defered income taxes         13         26         22         23         26         26         26         26         22         2         23         24         23         2					
Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash provided by operating activities:         48         45           Depreciation and amortization         48         45           Share-based compensation         27         36           Other, net         2         2         2           Changes in operating assets and liabilities:         ****         ****           Receivables         (90)         (123)           Prepaid expenses and other current assets         (81)         (24)           Medical claims and benefits payable         (81)         (24)           Amounts due government agencies         (81)         (24)           Accounts payable, accrued liabilities and other         (268)         (215)           Deferred revenue         252         (90)           Income taxes         77         65           Net cash provided by operating activities         190         214           Investing activities         190         380           Purchases of investments         (189)         (380)           Proceeds from sales and maturities of investments         (24)         (27)           Net cash paid in business combinations         (245)         (295)           Purchases of proyerly, equipment and capitalized software         (22)         <	Operating activities:				
Department   18	Net income	\$ 298	\$ 301		
Deferred income taxes         13         26           Share-based compensation         27         36           Other, net         2         2         2           Changes in operating assets and liabilities:         Technology         (90)         (123)           Receivables         (90)         (123)           Prepaid expenses and other current assets         (56)         8           Medical claims and benefits payable         (61)         (24)           Amounts due government agencies         (32)         183           Accounts payable, accrued liabilities and other         (268)         (215)           Deferred revenue         252         (90)           Income taxes         77         65           Net cash provided by operating activities         190         214           Investing activities:         (189)         (380)           Proceeds from sales and maturities of investments         (189)         (380)           Proceeds from sales and maturities of investments         (189)         (380)           Puchases of property, equipment and capitalized software         (245)         (295)           Purchases of property, equipment and capitalized software         (22)         (27)           Other, net         2	Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash provided by operating activities:				
Share-based compensation         27         36           Other, net         2         2           Changes in operating assets and liabilities:         ****           Receivables         (90)         (123)           Prepaid expenses and other current assets         (56)         8           Medical claims and benefits payable         (81)         (24)           Amounts due government agencies         (32)         183           Accounts payable, accrued liabilities and other         (268)         (215)           Deferred revenue         252         (90)           Income taxes         77         65           Net cash provided by operating activities         190         214           Investing activities:         190         214           Purchases of investments         (189)         (380)           Proceeds from sales and maturities of investments         (189)         (380)           Proceeds from sales and maturities of investments         (21)         (27)           Net cash paid in business combinations         (245)         (295)           Purchases of property, equipment and capitalized software         (22)         (27)           Other, net         2         3           Net cash used in investing activities	Depreciation and amortization	48	45		
Other, net         2         2           Charges in operating assets and liabilities:         8         (90)         (123)           Prepaid expenses and other current assets         (56)         8           Medical claims and benefits payable         (81)         (24)           Amounts due government agencies         (32)         183           Accounts payable, accrued liabilities and other         (268)         (215)           Deferred revenue         252         (90)           Income taxes         77         65           Net cash provided by operating activities         190         214           Investing activities:         190         (380)           Purchases of investments         (189)         (380)           Proceeds from sales and maturities of investments         (189)         (380)           Proceeds from sales and maturities of investments         (189)         (380)           Proceeds from sales and maturities of investments         (189)         (380)           Proceeds from sales and in burisess combinations         (24)         (25)         (295)           Purchases of property, equipment and capitalized software         (22)         (27)         (27)         (25)         (295)         (297)         (29)         (30)         (4	Deferred income taxes	13	26		
Changes in operating assets and liabilities:         (90)         (123)           Receivables         (96)         8           Prepaid expenses and other current assets         (56)         8           Medical claims and benefits payable         (81)         (24)           Amounts due government agencies         (32)         183           Acocunts payable, accrued liabilities and other         (268)         (215)           Deferred revenue         252         (90)           Income taxes         77         65           Net cash provided by operating activities         190         214           Investing activities:         (189)         (380)           Purchases of investments         (189)         (380)           Net cash paid in business combinations         (245)         (295)           Purchases of property, equipment and capitalized software         (22)         (27)           Other, net         2         3           Net cash used in investing activities         (500)         -           Financing activities         (500)         -           Common stock purchases         (500)         -           Froceeds from borrowings under credit facility         50         -           Proceeds from borrowings under ter	Share-based compensation	27	36		
Receivables         (90)         (123)           Prepail expenses and other current assets         (56)         8           Medical claims and benefits payable         (81)         (24)           Amounts due government agencies         (32)         183           Accounts payable, accrued liabilities and other         (26)         (215)           Deferred revenue         252         (90)           Income taxes         77         65           Net cash provided by operating activities         190         214           Investing activities:         190         (380)           Purchases of investments         (189)         (380)           Net cash paid in business combinations         (245)         (295)           Purchases of property, equipment and capitalized software         (22)         (27)           Other, net         2         3           Net cash used in investing activities         (50)         -           Financing activities         (50)         -           Common stock purchases         (50)         -           Financing activities         500         -           Financing activities         500         -           Financing activities         (500)         -	Other, net	2	2		
Prepaid expenses and other current assets         55         8           Medical claims and benefits payable         (81)         (24)           Amounts due government agencies         (32)         183           Accounts payable, accrued liabilities and other         (268)         (215)           Deferred revenue         252         (90)           Income taxes         77         65           Net cash provided by operating activities         190         214           Investing activities:         2         3           Purchases of investments         (189)         (380)           Proceeds from sales and maturities of investments         (189)         (380)           Proceeds from sales and maturities of investments         (245)         (295)           Purchases of property, equipment and capitalized software         (22)         (27)           Other, net         2         3         (480)           Other, net         2         3         (480)           Financing activities:         (50)         -         -           Common stock purchases         (50)         -         -           Proceeds from borrowings under credit facility         150         -           Proceeds from borrowings under credit facility <th< td=""><td>Changes in operating assets and liabilities:</td><td></td><td></td></th<>	Changes in operating assets and liabilities:				
Medical claims and benefits payable         (81)         (24)           Amounts due government agencies         (32)         183           Accounts payable, accrued liabilities and other         (268)         (215)           Deferred revenue         252         (90)           Income taxes         77         65           Net cash provided by operating activities         190         214           Investing activities:         2         189         (380)           Proceeds from sales and maturities of investments         (189)         (380)           Proceeds from sales and maturities of investments         (189)         (380)           Proceeds from sales and maturities of investments         (245)         (295)           Purchases of property, equipment and capitalized software         (245)         (295)           Purchases of property, equipment and capitalized software         (22)         (27)           Other, net         2         3           Net cash used in investing activities         (500)         —           Financing activities         (500)         —           Common stock purchases         (500)         —           Proceeds from borrowings under credit facility         150         —           Proceeds from borrowings under term loan </td <td>Receivables</td> <td>(90)</td> <td>(123)</td>	Receivables	(90)	(123)		
Ancounts due government agencies         (32)         183           Accounts payable, accrued liabilities and other         (268)         (215)           Deferred revenue         252         (90)           Income taxes         77         65           Net cash provided by operating activities         190         214           Investing activities:         (189)         (380)           Purchases of investments         (189)         (380)           Proceeds from sales and maturities of investments         331         211           Net cash paid in business combinations         (245)         (295)           Purchases of property, equipment and capitalized software         2         3           Other, net         2         3           Net cash used in investing activities         (25)         (270)           Common stock purchases         (500)         —           Proceeds from borrowings under credit facility         150         —           Proceeds from borrowings under term loan         500         —           Common stock withheld to settle employee tax obligations         33         (6)           Other, net         33         (6)           Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities         33         (6)		(56)	8		
Accounts payable, accrued liabilities and other         (268)         (215)           Deferred revenue         252         (90)           Income taxes         77         65           Net cash provided by operating activities         190         214           Investing activities:         (189)         (380)           Purchases of investments         (189)         (380)           Proceeds from sales and maturities of investments         331         211           Net cash paid in business combinations         (245)         (295)           Purchases of property, equipment and capitalized software         (22)         (27)           Other, net         2         3           Net cash used in investing activities         (123)         (488)           Financing activities:         (500)         —           Common stock purchases         (500)         —           Proceeds from borrowings under credit facility         5         —           Proceeds from borrowings under term loan         500         —           Common stock withheld to settle employee tax obligations         (36)         (56)           Other, net         33         (6)           Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities         33         (6)	Medical claims and benefits payable	(81)	(24)		
Deferred revenue         252         (90)           Income taxes         77         65           Net cash provided by operating activities         190         214           Investing activities:         2         214           Purchases of investments         (189)         (380)           Proceeds from sales and maturities of investments         331         211           Net cash paid in business combinations         (245)         (295)           Purchases of property, equipment and capitalized software         (22)         (27)           Other, net         2         3           Net cash used in investing activities         (123)         (488)           Financing activities:         (500)         —           Common stock purchases         (500)         —           Proceeds from borrowings under credit facility         150         —           Proceeds from borrowings under term loan         500         —           Common stock withheld to settle employee tax obligations         (36)         (56)           Other, net         33         (6)           Abt cash provided by (used in) financing activities         33         (6)           Cable of the cash provided by (used in) financing activities         147         (62) <tr< td=""><td>Amounts due government agencies</td><td>(32)</td><td>183</td></tr<>	Amounts due government agencies	(32)	183		
Income taxes         77         65           Net cash provided by operating activities         190         214           Investing activities:         880         214           Purchases of investments         (189)         (380)           Proceeds from sales and maturities of investments         331         211           Net cash paid in business combinations         (245)         (295)           Purchases of property, equipment and capitalized software         (22)         (27)           Other, net         2         3           Net cash used in investing activities         (123)         (488)           Financing activities:         (500)         —           Common stock purchases         (500)         —           Proceeds from borrowings under credit facility         150         —           Proceeds from borrowings under term loan         500         —           Common stock withheld to settle employee tax obligations         (36)         (56)           Other, net         33         (6)           Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities         147         (62)           Ret increase (decrease) in cash, cash equivalents, and restricted cash and cash equivalents         214         (336)           Cash, cash equivalents, and restricted cash an	Accounts payable, accrued liabilities and other	(268)	(215)		
Net cash provided by operating activities         190         214           Investing activities:         (189)         (380)           Proceeds from sales and maturities of investments         331         211           Net cash paid in business combinations         (245)         (295)           Purchases of property, equipment and capitalized software         (22)         (27)           Other, net         2         3           Net cash used in investing activities         (123)         (488)           Financing activities:         (500)         —           Common stock purchases         (500)         —           Proceeds from borrowings under credit facility         150         —           Proceeds from borrowings under term loan         500         —           Common stock withheld to settle employee tax obligations         (36)         (56)           Other, net         33         (6)           Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities         3147         (62)           Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities         214         (336)           Cash, cash equivalents, and restricted cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period         4,741         4,908	Deferred revenue	252	(90)		
Investing activities:         (189)         (380)           Purchases of investments         (189)         (380)           Proceeds from sales and maturities of investments         331         211           Net cash paid in business combinations         (245)         (295)           Purchases of property, equipment and capitalized software         (22)         (27)           Other, net         2         3           Net cash used in investing activities         (123)         (488)           Financing activities:         (500)         —           Common stock purchases         (500)         —           Proceeds from borrowings under credit facility         150         —           Proceeds from borrowings under term loan         500         —           Common stock withheld to settle employee tax obligations         (36)         (56)           Other, net         33         (6)           Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities         147         (62)           Net increase (decrease) in cash, cash equivalents, and restricted cash and cash equivalents         214         (336)           Cash, cash equivalents, and restricted cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period         4,741         4,908	Income taxes	77	65		
Purchases of investments         (189)         (380)           Proceeds from sales and maturities of investments         331         211           Net cash paid in business combinations         (245)         (295)           Purchases of property, equipment and capitalized software         (22)         (27)           Other, net         2         3           Net cash used in investing activities         (123)         (488)           Financing activities:         (500)         —           Common stock purchases         (500)         —           Proceeds from borrowings under credit facility         150         —           Proceeds from borrowings under term loan         500         —           Common stock withheld to settle employee tax obligations         (36)         (55)           Other, net         33         (6)           Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities         147         (62)           Net increase (decrease) in cash, cash equivalents, and restricted cash and cash equivalents         214         (336)           Cash, cash equivalents, and restricted cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period         4,741         4,908	Net cash provided by operating activities	 190	214		
Proceeds from sales and maturities of investments         331         211           Net cash paid in business combinations         (245)         (295)           Purchases of property, equipment and capitalized software         (22)         (27)           Other, net         2         3           Net cash used in investing activities         (123)         (488)           Financing activities:         500         -           Common stock purchases         (500)         -           Proceeds from borrowings under credit facility         150         -           Proceeds from borrowings under term loan         500         -           Common stock withheld to settle employee tax obligations         (36)         (56)           Other, net         33         (6)           Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities         147         (62)           Net increase (decrease) in cash, cash equivalents, and restricted cash and cash equivalents         214         (336)           Cash, cash equivalents, and restricted cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period         4,741         4,908	Investing activities:				
Net cash paid in business combinations         (245)         (295)           Purchases of property, equipment and capitalized software         (22)         (27)           Other, net         2         3           Net cash used in investing activities         (123)         (488)           Financing activities:         -           Common stock purchases         (500)         -           Proceeds from borrowings under credit facility         150         -           Proceeds from borrowings under term loan         500         -           Common stock withheld to settle employee tax obligations         (36)         (56)           Other, net         33         (6)           Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities         147         (62)           Net increase (decrease) in cash, cash equivalents, and restricted cash and cash equivalents         214         (336)           Cash, cash equivalents, and restricted cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period         4,741         4,908	Purchases of investments	(189)	(380)		
Purchases of property, equipment and capitalized software         (22)         (27)           Other, net         2         3           Net cash used in investing activities         (123)         (488)           Financing activities:         -           Common stock purchases         (500)         -           Proceeds from borrowings under credit facility         150         -           Proceeds from borrowings under term loan         500         -           Common stock withheld to settle employee tax obligations         (36)         (56)           Other, net         33         (6)           Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities         147         (62)           Net increase (decrease) in cash, cash equivalents, and restricted cash and cash equivalents         214         (336)           Cash, cash equivalents, and restricted cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period         4,741         4,908	Proceeds from sales and maturities of investments	331	211		
Other, net         2         3           Net cash used in investing activities         (123)         (488)           Financing activities:         Common stock purchases         (500)         —           Proceeds from borrowings under credit facility         150         —           Proceeds from borrowings under term loan         500         —           Common stock withheld to settle employee tax obligations         (36)         (56)           Other, net         33         (6)           Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities         147         (62)           Net increase (decrease) in cash, cash equivalents, and restricted cash and cash equivalents         214         (336)           Cash, cash equivalents, and restricted cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period         4,741         4,908	Net cash paid in business combinations	(245)	(295)		
Net cash used in investing activities(123)(488)Financing activities:(500)—Common stock purchases(500)—Proceeds from borrowings under credit facility150—Proceeds from borrowings under term loan500—Common stock withheld to settle employee tax obligations(36)(56)Other, net33(6)Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities147(62)Net increase (decrease) in cash, cash equivalents, and restricted cash and cash equivalents214(336)Cash, cash equivalents, and restricted cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period4,7414,908	Purchases of property, equipment and capitalized software	(22)	(27)		
Financing activities:  Common stock purchases  Proceeds from borrowings under credit facility  Proceeds from borrowings under term loan  Common stock withheld to settle employee tax obligations  Other, net  Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities  Net increase (decrease) in cash, cash equivalents, and restricted cash and cash equivalents  Cash, cash equivalents, and restricted cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period  (500)  —  (500)  —  (36)  (56)  (56)  (56)  (56)  (56)  (56)  (56)  (50)	Other, net	2	3		
Financing activities:         (500)         —           Common stock purchases         (500)         —           Proceeds from borrowings under credit facility         150         —           Proceeds from borrowings under term loan         500         —           Common stock withheld to settle employee tax obligations         (36)         (56)           Other, net         33         (6)           Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities         147         (62)           Net increase (decrease) in cash, cash equivalents, and restricted cash and cash equivalents         214         (336)           Cash, cash equivalents, and restricted cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period         4,741         4,908	Net cash used in investing activities	 (123)	(488)		
Common stock purchases         (500)         —           Proceeds from borrowings under credit facility         150         —           Proceeds from borrowings under term loan         500         —           Common stock withheld to settle employee tax obligations         (36)         (56)           Other, net         33         (6)           Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities         147         (62)           Net increase (decrease) in cash, cash equivalents, and restricted cash and cash equivalents         214         (336)           Cash, cash equivalents, and restricted cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period         4,741         4,908					
Proceeds from borrowings under term loan 500 — Common stock withheld to settle employee tax obligations (36) (56) Other, net 33 (6) Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities 147 (62) Net increase (decrease) in cash, cash equivalents, and restricted cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period 4,741 4,908		(500)	_		
Common stock withheld to settle employee tax obligations(36)(56)Other, net33(6)Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities147(62)Net increase (decrease) in cash, cash equivalents, and restricted cash and cash equivalents214(336)Cash, cash equivalents, and restricted cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period4,7414,908	Proceeds from borrowings under credit facility	150	_		
Other, net33(6)Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities147(62)Net increase (decrease) in cash, cash equivalents, and restricted cash and cash equivalents214(336)Cash, cash equivalents, and restricted cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period4,7414,908	Proceeds from borrowings under term loan	500	_		
Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities147(62)Net increase (decrease) in cash, cash equivalents, and restricted cash and cash equivalents214(336)Cash, cash equivalents, and restricted cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period4,7414,908	Common stock withheld to settle employee tax obligations	(36)	(56)		
Net increase (decrease) in cash, cash equivalents, and restricted cash and cash equivalents214(336)Cash, cash equivalents, and restricted cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period4,7414,908	Other, net	33	(6)		
Cash, cash equivalents, and restricted cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period 4,741 4,908	Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities	 147	(62)		
Cash, cash equivalents, and restricted cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period 4,741 4,908	, , , , ,	214			
		4,741	, ,		
	Cash, cash equivalents, and restricted cash and cash equivalents at end of period	\$ 	\$ 4,572		

#### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (UNAUDITED)

MARCH 31, 2025

#### 1. Organization and Basis of Presentation

#### Organization and Operations

Molina Healthcare, Inc. provides managed healthcare services under the Medicaid and Medicare programs, and through the state insurance marketplaces (the "Marketplace"). We currently have four reportable segments consisting of: 1) Medicaid; 2) Medicare; 3) Marketplace; and 4) Other. Our reportable segments are consistent with how we currently manage the business and view the markets we serve.

As of March 31, 2025, we served approximately 5.8 million members eligible for government-sponsored healthcare programs, located across 22 states.

Our state Medicaid contracts typically have terms of three years to five years, contain renewal options exercisable by the state Medicaid agency, and allow either the state or the health plan to terminate the contract with or without cause. Such contracts are subject to risk of loss in states that issue requests for proposal ("RFP") open to competitive bidding by other health plans. If one of our health plans is not a successful responsive bidder to a state RFP, its contract may not be renewed.

In addition to contract renewal, our state Medicaid contracts may be periodically amended to include or exclude certain health benefits (such as pharmacy services, behavioral health services, or long-term care services); populations such as the aged, blind or disabled ("ABD"); and regions or service areas.

In Medicare, we enter into Medicare Advantage-Part D contracts with the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services ("CMS") annually, and for dual-eligible programs, we enter into contracts with CMS, in partnership with each state's department of health and human services. Such contracts typically have terms of one year to three years.

In Marketplace, we enter into contracts with CMS, which end on December 31 of each year, and must be renewed annually.

#### Consolidation and Interim Financial Information

The consolidated financial statements include the accounts of Molina Healthcare, Inc. and its subsidiaries. In the opinion of management, these financial statements reflect all normal recurring adjustments, which are considered necessary for a fair presentation of the results as of the dates and for the interim periods presented. All significant intercompany balances and transactions have been eliminated. The consolidated results of operations for the three months ended March 31, 2025 are not necessarily indicative of the results for the entire year ending December 31, 2025.

The unaudited consolidated interim financial statements have been prepared under the assumption that users of the interim financial data have either read or have access to our audited consolidated financial statements for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2024. Accordingly, certain disclosures that would substantially duplicate the disclosures contained in our December 31, 2024, audited consolidated financial statements have been omitted.

#### Use of Estimates

The preparation of consolidated financial statements in conformity with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles ("GAAP") requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities. Estimates also affect the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting period. Actual results could differ from these estimates.

## 2. Significant Accounting Policies

## Cash and Cash Equivalents

Cash and cash equivalents consist of cash and short-term, highly liquid investments that are both readily convertible into known amounts of cash and have a maturity of three months or less on the date of purchase. The following table provides a reconciliation of cash and cash equivalents, and restricted cash and cash equivalents reported within the accompanying consolidated balance sheets that sum to the total of the same such amounts presented in the accompanying consolidated statements of cash flows. The restricted cash and cash equivalents presented below are included in "Restricted investments" in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets.

	March 31,		
	2025		2024
	(In mi	llions)	
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 4,856	\$	4,513
Restricted cash and cash equivalents	99		59
Total cash, cash equivalents, and restricted cash and cash equivalents presented in the consolidated statements of cash flows	\$ 4,955	\$	4,572

#### Receivables

Receivables consist primarily of premium amounts due from government agencies, which are subject to potential retroactive adjustments, as well as pharmacy rebates and other receivables. Government receivables amounted to \$2,265 million and \$2,223 million at March 31, 2025 and December 31, 2024, respectively. We apply the current expected credit loss model to measure expected credit losses on our receivables based on available information about past events and reasonable and supportable forecasts. Because substantially all of our receivable amounts are readily determinable and substantially all of our creditors are governmental authorities, our allowance for credit losses is insignificant. Any amounts determined to be uncollectible are charged to expense when such determination is made.

## Premium Revenue Recognition and Amounts Due Government Agencies

Premium revenue is generated from our contracts with state and federal agencies, in connection with our participation in the Medicaid, Medicare, and Marketplace programs. Premium revenue is generally received based on per member per month ("PMPM") rates established in advance of the periods covered. These premium revenues are recognized in the month that members are entitled to receive healthcare services, and premiums collected in advance are deferred. Many of our contracts contain provisions that may adjust or limit revenue or profit, as described below. Consequently, we recognize premium revenue as it is earned under such provisions. Liabilities accrued for premiums to be returned under such provisions are reported in the aggregate as "Amounts due government agencies" in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets. State Medicaid programs and the federal Medicare program periodically adjust premium rates, including certain components of premium revenue that are subject to accounting estimates and are described below, and in our 2024 Annual Report on Form 10-K, Note 2, "Significant Accounting Policies," under "Premium Revenue Recognition and Amounts Due Government Agencies," and "Quality Incentives."

Minimum MLR, Medical Cost Corridors and Profit Sharing. A portion of our Medicaid premium revenue may be returned if certain minimum amounts are not spent on defined medical care costs as a percentage of premium revenue, or minimum medical loss ratio ("Minimum MLR"). Under certain medical cost corridor provisions, the health plans may receive additional premiums if amounts spent on medical care costs exceed a defined maximum threshold. This includes remaining risk corridors that were enacted by various states in 2020 in response to the reduced demand for medical services stemming from COVID-19. Our contracts with certain states contain profit sharing provisions under which we refund amounts to the states if our health plans generate profit above a certain specified percentage. In some cases, we are limited in the amount of administrative costs that we may deduct in calculating the refund, if any. We recorded aggregate liabilities under the terms of such contract provisions of \$856 million and \$1,006 million at March 31, 2025 and December 31, 2024, respectively, to "Amounts due government agencies" in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets.

The Affordable Care Act ("ACA") established a Minimum MLR of 85% for Medicare. Federal regulations define what constitutes medical costs and premium revenue. If the Minimum MLR is not met, we may be required to pay rebates to the federal government. Our dual-eligible plans may also be subject to state-specific Minimum MLRs, medical cost corridors, and profit-sharing provisions. We recognize estimated rebates as an adjustment to premium revenue in our consolidated statements of income. We recorded a liability under the terms of such contract provisions of \$39 million and \$32 million at March 31, 2025 and December 31, 2024, respectively, to "Amounts due government agencies" in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets.

The ACA established a Minimum MLR of 80% for the Marketplace. If the Minimum MLR is not met, we may be required to pay rebates to our Marketplace policyholders. The Marketplace risk adjustment program discussed below is taken into consideration when computing the Minimum MLR. We recognize estimated rebates under the Minimum MLR as an adjustment to premium revenue in our consolidated statements of income. We recorded a liability under the terms of such contract provisions of \$33 million and \$30 million at March 31, 2025 and December 31, 2024, respectively, to "Amounts due government agencies" in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets.

Risk Adjustment. Our Medicare premiums are subject to retroactive increase or decrease based on the health status of our Medicare members (as measured by member risk score). We estimate our members' risk scores and the related amount of Medicare revenue that will ultimately be realized for the periods presented based on our knowledge of our members' health status, risk scores and CMS practices. We also estimate amounts owed to CMS for Part D settlements. We recorded a liability under the terms of such contract provisions of \$112 million and \$115 million at March 31, 2025 and December 31, 2024, respectively, to "Amounts due government agencies" in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets.

Under this program for our Marketplace business, our health plans' composite risk scores are compared with the overall average risk score for the relevant state and market pool. Generally, our health plans will make a risk adjustment payment into the pool if their composite risk scores are below the average risk score (risk adjustment payable) and will receive a risk adjustment payment from the pool if their composite risk scores are above the average risk score (risk adjustment receivable). We estimate our ultimate premium based on insurance policy year-to-date experience and recognize estimated premiums relating to the risk adjustment program as an adjustment to premium revenue in our consolidated statements of income. As of March 31, 2025, Marketplace risk adjustment payables amounted to \$454 million and related receivables amounted to \$227 million, for a net payable of \$227 million. As of December 31, 2024, Marketplace risk adjustment payables amounted to \$290 million and related receivables amounted to \$192 million, for a net payable of \$98 million.

#### Premium Deficiency Reserve on Loss Contracts

We assess the profitability of our contracts to determine if it is probable that a loss will be incurred in the future by reviewing current results and forecasts. For purposes of this assessment, contracts are grouped in a manner consistent with our method of acquiring, servicing and measuring the profitability of such contracts. A premium deficiency reserve ("PDR") is recognized if anticipated future medical care and administrative costs exceed anticipated future premium revenue, investment income and reinsurance recoveries.

#### Concentrations of Credit Risk

Financial instruments that potentially subject us to concentrations of credit risk consist primarily of cash and cash equivalents, investments, receivables, and restricted investments. Our investments and a portion of our cash equivalents are managed by professional portfolio managers operating under documented investment guidelines. Our portfolio managers must obtain our prior approval before selling investments where the loss position of those investments exceeds certain levels. Our investments consist primarily of investment-grade debt securities with final maturities of less than 15 years, or less than 15 years average life for structured securities. Restricted investments are invested principally in cash, cash equivalents, U.S. Treasury securities, and corporate debt securities. Concentration of credit risk with respect to accounts receivable is limited because our payors consist principally of the federal government, and governments of each state in which our health plan subsidiaries operate.

#### Income Taxes

The provision for income taxes is determined using an estimated annual effective tax rate, which generally differs from the U.S. federal statutory rate primarily because of tax credits, state taxes, and nondeductible expenses such as certain compensation and other general and administrative expenses.

The effective tax rate may be subject to fluctuations during the year as new information is obtained. Such information may affect the assumptions used to estimate the annual effective tax rate, including projected pretax earnings, the mix of pretax earnings in the various tax jurisdictions in which we operate, valuation allowances against deferred tax assets, the recognition or the reversal of the recognition of tax benefits related to uncertain tax positions, and changes in or the interpretation of tax laws in jurisdictions where we conduct business. We recognize deferred tax assets and liabilities for temporary differences between the financial reporting basis and the tax basis of our assets and liabilities, along with net operating loss and tax credit carryovers.

## Recent Accounting Pronouncements

Recent accounting pronouncements issued by the Financial Accounting Standards Board (including its Emerging Issues Task Force), the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants, and the Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC") did not have, nor does management expect such pronouncements to have, a significant impact on our present or future consolidated financial statements.

#### 3. Net Income Per Share

The following table sets forth the calculation of basic and diluted net income per share:

		Three Months Ended March 31,			
		2025		2024	
	(1)	per share)			
Numerator:					
Net income	\$	298	\$	301	
Denominator:					
Shares outstanding at the beginning of the period		55.0		57.8	
Weighted-average number of shares issued:					
Stock-based compensation		0.1		0.1	
Stock purchases		(0.5)		_	
Denominator for basic net income per share	'	54.6		57.9	
Effect of dilutive securities: (1)					
Stock-based compensation		0.2		0.4	
Denominator for diluted net income per share		54.8		58.3	
				,	
Net income per share - Basic (2)	\$	5.47	\$	5.21	
Net income per share - Diluted (2)	\$	5.45	\$	5.17	

<sup>(1)</sup> The dilutive effect of all potentially dilutive common shares is calculated using the treasury stock method. Certain potentially dilutive common shares issuable are not included in the computation of diluted net income per share because to do so would be anti-dilutive.

## 4. Business Combinations

ConnectiCare. Effective February 1, 2025, we closed on our acquisition of 100% of the issued and outstanding capital stock of ConnectiCare Holding Company, Inc. ("ConnectiCare") for \$350 million in cash. For this transaction, we applied the acquisition method of accounting, where the total purchase price was preliminarily allocated to the tangible and intangible assets acquired and liabilities assumed, based on their fair values as of the acquisition date. The pro forma effects of this acquisition for prior periods were not material to our consolidated results of operations. Acquisition costs amounted to \$2 million in the aggregate for the three months ended March 31, 2025, and were recorded as "General and administrative expenses" in the accompanying consolidated statements of income.

The valuation of the assets acquired and liabilities assumed has not yet been finalized. Further, the finalization of purchase price adjustments as provided in the stock purchase agreement is expected to occur in the first quarter of 2026. As a result, provisional estimates have been recorded and are subject to change, primarily for accounts that include the use of estimates, such as medical claims and benefits payable, receivables, amounts due government agencies, certain acquired intangible assets, and certain tax assets and liabilities.

<sup>(2)</sup> Source data for calculations in thousands.

Goodwill is calculated as the excess of the consideration transferred over the net assets recognized and represents the estimated future economic benefits arising from other assets acquired that could not be individually identified and separately recognized. Such assets include synergies we expect to achieve as a result of the transaction, such as the use of our existing infrastructure to support the added membership, and future economic benefits arising from the assembled workforce. All of the goodwill was assigned to the Marketplace segment and is not deductible for income tax purposes. The following table summarizes the provisional fair values assigned to assets acquired and liabilities assumed, in millions.

Assets acquired:	
Current assets	\$ 450
Goodwill	197
Intangible assets	61
Other long-term assets	31
Liabilities assumed:	
Medical claims and benefits payable	(245)
Amounts due government agencies	(21)
Accounts payable, accrued and other long-term liabilities	(123)
Fair value of net assets acquired	\$ 350

The table below presents intangible assets acquired, by major class, for the ConnectiCare acquisition. The weighted-average amortization period, in the aggregate, is 9.8 years.

	Fair '	/alue	Life
	(In mi	lions)	(Years)
Contract rights - member list	\$	36	7
Trade name		19	15
Provider network		6	10
	\$	61	

#### 5. Fair Value Measurements

We consider the carrying amounts of current assets and current liabilities to approximate their fair values because of the relatively short period of time between the origination of these instruments and their expected realization or payment. For our financial instruments measured at fair value on a recurring basis, we prioritize the inputs used in measuring fair value according to the three-tier fair value hierarchy. For a description of the methods and assumptions used to: a) estimate the fair value; and b) determine the classification according to the fair value hierarchy for each financial instrument, refer to our 2024 Annual Report on Form 10-K, Note 5, "Fair Value Measurements."

Our financial instruments measured at fair value on a recurring basis at March 31, 2025, were as follows:

	Total	Observable Inputs (Level 1)	Directly or Indirectly Observable Inputs (Level 2)	Unobservable Inputs (Level 3)
		(In m	illions)	
Corporate debt securities	\$ 2,751	\$	\$ 2,751	\$ —
Mortgage-backed securities	983	_	983	_
Asset-backed securities	441	_	441	_
Municipal securities	210	_	210	_
U.S. Treasury notes	5	<del>-</del>	5	_
Other	48	<del>_</del>	48	<del>_</del>
Total assets	\$ 4,438	\$ —	\$ 4,438	\$

Our financial instruments measured at fair value on a recurring basis at December 31, 2024, were as follows:

	Total		 Observable Inputs (Level 1)		tly or Indirectly ervable Inputs (Level 2)	U	nobservable Inputs (Level 3)
			(In mi	llions)			
Corporate debt securities	\$	2,744	\$ _	\$	2,744	\$	_
Mortgage-backed securities		914	_		914		_
Asset-backed securities		431	_		431		_
Municipal securities		183	_		183		_
U.S. Treasury notes		5	_		5		_
Other		48	_		48		_
Total assets	\$	4,325	\$ 	\$	4,325	\$	_

# Fair Value Measurements - Disclosure Only

The carrying amounts and estimated fair values of our notes payable are classified as Level 2 financial instruments. Fair value for these securities is determined using a market approach based on quoted market prices for similar securities in active markets or quoted prices for identical securities in inactive markets.

	March 31, 2025					December 31, 2024			
	Carrying Amount	Fair Value	Carrying Amount			Fair Value			
			(	(In mil	lions)				
4.375% Notes due 2028	\$	796	\$	763	\$	795	\$	759	
3.875% Notes due 2030		645	;	581		645		578	
3.875% Notes due 2032		743	(	358		743		648	
6.250% Notes due 2033		740		740		740		741	
Term Loan		500	;	500		_		_	
Credit Facility		150		150		_		_	
Total	\$ 3,	574	\$ 3,	392	\$	2,923	\$	2,726	

## 6. Investments

#### Available-for-Sale

We consider all of our investments classified as current assets to be available-for-sale. The following tables summarize our current investments as of the dates indicated:

	March 31, 2025										
	Amortized Cost	Gains	Losses	Estimated Fair Value							
		(In m	illions)								
Corporate debt securities	\$ 2,757	\$ 17	\$ 23	\$ 2,751							
Mortgage-backed securities	1,008	6	31	983							
Asset-backed securities	443	3	5	441							
Municipal securities	212	1	3	210							
U.S. Treasury notes	5	_	_	5							
Other	49	_	1	48							
Total	\$ 4,474	\$ 27	\$ 63	\$ 4,438							

December 31, 2024										
Gross Unrealized										
Ar	Amortized Cost		Gains		Losses		Estimated Fair Value			
			(In mi	llions)						
\$	2,769	\$	10	\$	35	\$	2,744			
	953		2		41		914			
	435		2		6		431			
	188		_		5		183			
	5		_		_		5			
	50				2		48			
\$	4,400	\$	14	\$	89	\$	4,325			
	<b>A</b> n	\$ 2,769 953 435 188 5 50	\$ 2,769 \$ 953 435 188 5 50	Gross Unit   Gains	Gross Unrealized   Gains   Gross Unrealized   Gains   (In millions)	Gains         Losses           (In millions)           \$ 2,769         10         35           953         2         41           435         2         6           188         —         5           5         —         —           50         —         2	Gross Unrealized           Amortized Cost         Gains         Losses         E           (In millions)           \$ 2,769         \$ 10         \$ 35         \$           953         2         41         41           435         2         6         5           188         —         5         5           5         —         —         2           50         —         2         2			

The contractual maturities of our current investments as of March 31, 2025 are summarized below:

		Amortized Cost		Estimated Fair Value		
	(Ir					
Due in one year or less	\$	568	\$	566		
Due after one year through five years		2,162		2,156		
Due after five years through ten years		553		552		
Due after ten years		1,191		1,164		
Total	\$	4,474	\$	4,438		

In the three months ended March 31, 2025, and 2024, maturities and redemptions of available-for-sale securities amounted to \$314 million and \$188 million, respectively, and sales amounted to \$17 million and \$23 million, respectively. Gross realized gains and losses from sales of available-for-sale securities are calculated under the specific identification method and are included in investment income. Gross realized investment gains were insignificant for the three months ended March 31, 2025 and 2024. Gross realized investment losses were insignificant for the three months ended March 31, 2025. Gross realized investment losses amounted to \$2 million in the three months ended March 31, 2024, and were reclassified into earnings from other comprehensive income on a net-of-tax basis.

We have determined that unrealized losses at March 31, 2025, and December 31, 2024, primarily resulted from fluctuating interest rates, rather than a deterioration of the creditworthiness of the issuers. Further, as of March 31, 2025, we do not intend to sell, and it is not likely that we will be required to sell these investments prior to the recovery of their amortized cost basis. Therefore, we determined that an allowance for credit losses was not necessary.

The following table segregates those available-for-sale investments that have been in a continuous loss position for less than 12 months, and those that have been in a continuous loss position for 12 months or more as of March 31, 2025:

		In		ntinuous Loss Positio ∟ess than 12 Months	on		In a Continuous Loss Position for 12 Months or More							
	F	mated air alue	Unrealized Losses		Total Number of Positions			Estimated Fair Value		Unrealized Losses		Total Number of Positions		
			(Dollars in millions)											
Corporate debt securities	\$	492	\$	5	358	\$	766	\$	18	365				
Mortgage-backed securities		187		1	143		380		30	182				
Asset-backed securities		_		_	_		123		5	61				
Municipal securities		_		_	_		94		3	85				
Other		_		_	_		15		1	17				
Total	\$	679	\$	6	501	\$	1,378	\$	57	710				

The following table segregates those available-for-sale investments that have been in a continuous loss position for less than 12 months, and those that have been in a continuous loss position for 12 months or more as of December 31, 2024:

	 In		ontinuous Loss Positio Less than 12 Months	on		In a Continuous Loss Position for 12 Months or More							
	Estimated Fair Unrealize Value Losses		Unrealized Losses	Total Number of Positions		Estimated Fair Value		Unrealized Losses	Total Number of Positions				
				(Dollars in	n mil	llions)							
Corporate debt securities	\$ 811	\$	10	541	\$	935	\$	25	449				
Mortgage-backed securities	271		5	197		406		36	244				
Asset-backed securities	84		1	48		143		5	73				
Municipal securities	38		1	27		95		4	89				
Other	_		_	_		15		2	16				
Total	\$ 1,204	\$	17	813	\$	1,594	\$	72	871				

#### Restricted Investments Held-to-Maturity

Pursuant to the regulations governing our state health plan subsidiaries, we maintain statutory deposits and deposits required by government authorities primarily in cash, cash equivalents, U.S. Treasury securities, and corporate debt securities. We also maintain restricted investments as protection against the insolvency of certain capitated providers. The use of these funds is limited as required by regulations in the various states in which we operate, or as needed in the event of insolvency of capitated providers. Therefore, such investments are reported as "Restricted investments" in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets.

We have the ability to hold these restricted investments until maturity and, as a result, we would not expect the value of these investments to decline significantly due to a sudden change in market interest rates. Our held-to-maturity restricted investments are carried at amortized cost, which approximates fair value. Such investments amounted to \$311 million at March 31, 2025, of which \$261 million will mature in one year or less, \$45 million will mature in one through five years, and \$5 million will mature after five years.

## 7. Medical Claims and Benefits Payable

The following tables present the components of the change in our medical claims and benefits payable for the periods indicated. The amounts presented for "Components of medical care costs related to: Prior years" represent the amount by which our original estimate of medical claims and benefits payable at the beginning of the year varied from the actual liabilities, based on information (principally the payment of claims) developed since those liabilities were first reported.

	Three Months Ended March 31, 2025									
	Medicaid			Medicare		Marketplace	Other			Consolidated
						(In millions)				
Medical claims and benefits payable, beginning balance	\$	3,667	\$	722	\$	251	\$	_	\$	4,640
Components of medical care costs related to:										
Current year		7,495		1,352		795		23		9,665
Prior years		(156)		(56)		26		_		(186)
Total medical care costs		7,339		1,296		821		23		9,479
Payments for medical care costs related to:										
Current year		4,593		721		458		17		5,789
Prior years		2,760		623		287		14		3,684
Total paid		7,353		1,344		745		31		9,473
Acquired balances, net of post-acquisition adjustments				122		88		35		245
Change in non-risk and other payables		(87)		_		_		_		(87)
Medical claims and benefits payable, ending balance	\$	3,566	\$	796	\$	415	\$	27	\$	4,804

	Three Months Ended March 31, 2024								
	Medicaid	Medicare	Marketplace	Other	Consolidated				
			(In millions)						
Medical claims and benefits payable, beginning balance	\$ 3,444	\$ 532	\$ 228	\$ _	\$ 4,204				
Components of medical care costs related to:									
Current year	7,006	1,318	424	_	8,748				
Prior years	(289)	(39)	(6)		(334)				
Total medical care costs	6,717	1,279	418	_	8,414				
Payments for medical care costs related to:									
Current year	4,490	702	217	_	5,409				
Prior years	2,066	630	183	_	2,879				
Total paid	6,556	1,332	400		8,288				
Acquired balances, net of post-acquisition adjustments	_	391	_	_	391				
Change in non-risk and other provider payables	(119)	(31)			(150)				
Medical claims and benefits payable, ending balance	\$ 3,486	\$ 839	\$ 246	\$	\$ 4,571				

Incurred but not paid ("IBNP") plus expected development on report claims as of March 31, 2025 was \$3,194 million. IBNP includes the costs of claims incurred as of the balance sheet date which have been reported to us, and our best estimate of the cost of claims incurred but not yet reported to us. Our estimates of medical claims and benefits payable recorded at December 31, 2024, and 2023 developed favorably by approximately \$186 million and \$334 million as of March 31, 2025, and 2024, respectively.

The favorable prior year development recognized in the three months ended March 31, 2025 was primarily attributable to reserving under moderately adverse conditions, lower than expected utilization of medical services by our members and improved operating performance, mainly in the Medicaid segment. Consequently, the ultimate costs recognized in 2025, as claims payments were processed, were lower than our estimates in 2024.

#### 8. Debt

The following table summarizes our outstanding debt obligations, all of which are non-current as of the dates reported below:

	M	larch 31, 2025		nber 31, 024
		(In mil	lions)	
Non-current long-term debt:				
4.375% Notes due 2028	\$	800	\$	800
3.875% Notes due 2030		650		650
3.875% Notes due 2032		750		750
6.250% Notes due 2033		750		750
Term Loan		500		_
Credit Facility		150		_
Deferred debt issuance costs		(26)		(27)
Total	\$	3,574	\$	2,923

#### Credit Agreement

On February 19, 2025, we entered into a Third Amendment to our credit agreement (the "Amended Credit Agreement") which reflects the establishment of a delayed draw commitment ("Term Loan") in an aggregate principal amount of \$500 million. The Term Loan matures on February 19, 2027. The Amended Credit Agreement also includes a revolving credit facility ("Credit Facility") of \$1.25 billion, among other provisions. The Amended Credit Agreement has a term of five years, and all amounts outstanding (other than the Term Loan) will be due and payable on September 20, 2029. Borrowings under the Amended Credit Agreement bear interest based, at our election, on a base rate or other defined rate, plus in each case, the applicable margin. In addition to interest payable on the principal amount of indebtedness outstanding from time to time under the Amended Credit Agreement, we are required to pay a quarterly commitment fee. We have other relationships, including financial advisory and banking, with some parties to the Amended Credit Agreement.

The Amended Credit Agreement contains customary non-financial and financial covenants. As of March 31, 2025, we were in compliance with all financial and non-financial covenants under the Amended Credit Agreement. As of March 31, 2025, \$150 million was outstanding under the Credit Facility and \$500 million was outstanding under the Term Loan.

#### Senior Notes

Our senior notes are described below. Each of these notes are senior unsecured obligations of the parent corporation, Molina Healthcare, Inc., and rank equally in right of payment with all existing and future senior debt, and senior to all existing and future subordinated debt of Molina Healthcare, Inc. In addition, each of the indentures governing the senior notes contain customary non-financial covenants and change of control provisions. As of March 31, 2025, we were in compliance with all non-financial covenants in the indentures governing the senior notes.

The indentures governing the senior notes contain cross-default provisions that are triggered upon default by us or any of our subsidiaries on any indebtedness in excess of the amount specified in the applicable indenture.

- 4.375% Notes due 2028. We have \$800 million aggregate principal amount of senior notes (the "4.375% Notes") outstanding as of March 31, 2025, which are due June 15, 2028, unless earlier redeemed. Interest, at a rate of 4.375% per annum, is payable semiannually in arrears on June 15 and December 15.
- 3.875% Notes due 2030. We have \$650 million aggregate principal amount of senior notes (the "3.875% Notes due 2030") outstanding as of March 31, 2025, which are due November 15, 2030, unless earlier redeemed. Interest, at a rate of 3.875% per annum, is payable semiannually in arrears on May 15 and November 15.
- 3.875% Notes due 2032. We have \$750 million aggregate principal amount of senior notes (the "3.875% Notes due 2032") outstanding as of March 31, 2025, which are due May 15, 2032, unless earlier redeemed. Interest, at a rate of 3.875% per annum, is payable semiannually in arrears on May 15 and November 15.
- 6.250% Notes due 2033. We have \$750 million aggregate principal amount of senior notes (the "6.250% Notes due 2033") outstanding as of March 31, 2025, which are due January 15, 2033, unless earlier redeemed. Interest, at a rate of 6.250% per annum, is payable semiannually in arrears on January 15 and July 15.

## 9. Stockholders' Equity

In October 2024, our board of directors authorized the purchase of up to \$1 billion of our common stock. This program had superseded the stock purchase program previously approved by our board of directors in September 2023. Under this program, pursuant to a Rule 10b5-1 trading plan, we purchased approximately 1,679,000 shares for \$500 million in the first quarter of 2025 (average cost of \$297.83 per share). These first quarter purchases exhausted the funds available under the board's October 2024 \$1 billion repurchase authorization.

We have accrued a stock repurchase excise tax of \$13 million related to the current and prior year share repurchase programs as of March 31, 2025, located in "Accounts payable, accrued liabilities and other" and "Additional paid-in capital" in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets.

In April 2025, our board of directors newly authorized the purchase of up to an additional \$1 billion of our common stock. This new program extends through December 31, 2026. In consultation with the Finance Committee of the Board, the exact timing and amount of any share repurchases shall be determined by management based on market conditions and share price, in addition to other factors, and subject to the restrictions relating to volume, price, and timing under applicable law. No shares have been repurchased to date under this new program.

#### 10. Segments

We currently have four reportable segments consisting of: 1) Medicaid; 2) Medicare; 3) Marketplace; and 4) Other. Our reportable segments are consistent with how we currently manage the business and view the markets we serve.

The Medicaid, Medicare, and Marketplace segments represent the government-funded or sponsored programs under which we offer managed healthcare services. The Other segment, which is insignificant to our consolidated results of operations, includes long-term services and supports consultative services in Wisconsin and the commercial portion of the business acquired in connection with the ConnectiCare transaction that closed effective February 1, 2025.

The key metrics used to assess the performance of our segments are revenue, margin and medical care ratio ("MCR"). MCR represents the amount of medical care costs as a percentage of premium revenue. Therefore, the underlying margin, or the amount earned by the segments after medical or service costs are deducted from revenue, represents the most important measure of earnings reviewed by management, and is used by our chief executive officer, who is our chief operating decision maker, to review results, assess performance, and allocate resources. Such oversight and decision making includes, among others, pricing, approving capital expenditures, and identifying growth opportunities. We do not report total assets by segment since this is not a metric used to assess segment performance or allocate resources.

Service margin

		Three Months Ended March 31, 2025							
	N	Medicaid	Medicare	Marketplace	Other		Total		
				(In millions)					
Revenue:									
Premium revenue	\$	8,130	\$ 1,468	\$ 1,004	\$ 26	\$	10,628		
Service revenue		_	_	_	- 22		22		
Revenue from external customers		8,130	1,468	1,004	48		10,650		
Other operating revenues (1)							497		
Total revenue							11,147		
Operating Expenses:									
Medical care costs		7,339	1,296	821	23		9,479		
Cost of service revenue		_	_	_	- 19		19		
Segment expenses		7,339	1,296	821	42		9,498		
Other operating expenses (2)							1,216		
Operating income							433		
Less: interest expense							43		
Income before income tax expense						\$	390		
Segment Margin:									
Medical margin	\$	791	\$ 172	\$ 183	3 \$ 3	\$	1,149		

	 Three Months Ended March 31, 2024							
	Medicaid	Medicare	Marketplace	Other	Total			
			(In millions)					
Revenue:								
Premium revenue	\$ 7,492	\$ 1,442	\$ 570	\$ —	\$ 9,504			
Service revenue	_	_	_	20	20			
Revenue from external customers	 7,492	1,442	570	20	9,524			
Other operating revenues (1)					407			
Total revenue					9,931			
Operating Expenses:								
Medical care costs	6,717	1,279	418	_	8,414			
Cost of service revenue	 			18	18			
Segment expenses	6,717	1,279	418	18	8,432			
Other operating expenses (2)					1,073			
Operating income					426			
Less: interest expense					27			
Income before income tax expense					\$ 399			
Segment Margin:								
Medical margin	\$ 775	\$ 163	\$ 152	\$ —	\$ 1,090			
Service margin	_	_	_	2	2			

<sup>(1)</sup> Other operating revenues include premium tax revenue, investment income, and certain other revenue.
(2) Other operating expenses include general and administrative expenses, premium tax expenses, depreciation and amortization, and certain other operating expenses.

#### 11. Commitments and Contingencies

#### Legal Proceedings

The healthcare industry is subject to numerous laws and regulations of federal, state, and local governments, as well as various contractual provisions, governing our operations. Compliance with these laws, regulations, and contractual provisions can be subject to government audit, review, and interpretation, as well as regulatory actions. Penalties associated with violations of these laws, regulations, and contractual provisions can include significant fines and penalties, temporary or permanent exclusion from participating in publicly funded programs, a limitation on our ability to market or sell products, the repayment of previously billed and collected revenues, and reputational damage.

We are involved in legal actions in the ordinary course of business including, but not limited to, various employment claims, vendor disputes, and provider claims. Some of these legal actions seek monetary damages, including claims for punitive damages, which may not be covered by insurance. We review legal matters and update our estimates, or range of estimates, of reasonably possible and estimable losses and related disclosures, as necessary. We have accrued liabilities for legal matters for which we deem the loss to be both probable and reasonably estimable. These liability estimates could change as a result of further developments. The outcome of these legal actions are inherently uncertain. An adverse determination in one or more of these pending matters could have a material adverse effect on our consolidated financial position, results of operations, or cash flows.

## MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS ("MD&A")

#### FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

This Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q (this "Form 10-Q") contains forward-looking statements. We intend such forward-looking statements to be covered under the safe harbor provisions for forward-looking statements contained in Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933, or Securities Act, and Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, or Securities Exchange Act. Many of the forward-looking statements are located under the heading "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations." Forward-looking statements provide current expectations of future events based on certain assumptions, and all statements other than statements of historical fact contained in this Form 10-Q may be forward-looking statements. In some cases, you can identify forward-looking statements by words such as "guidance," "future," "anticipates," "believes," "embedded," "estimates," "expects," "growth," "intends," "plans," "predicts," "projects," "will," "would," "could," "can," "may," or the negative of these terms or other similar expressions. Forward-looking statements contained in this Form 10-Q include, but are not limited to, statements regarding our future results of operations and financial position, industry and business trends, regulatory developments, business strategy, strategic transactions and commercial arrangements, membership and market growth and our objectives for future operations. Readers are cautioned not to place undue reliance on any forward-looking statements, as forward-looking statements are not guarantees of future performance and the Company's actual results may differ significantly due to numerous known and unknown risks and uncertainties.

Those known risks and uncertainties include, but are not limited to, the risk factors identified in the section titled "Risk Factors" in our 2024 Annual Report on Form 10-K, including without limitation risks related to the following matters:

- the implementation in 2025 of Medicaid rate adjustments and updates that are not commensurate with the current medical cost trends in our states and the health acuity levels of our members:
- federal or state legislative or regulatory changes to the Medicaid, Medicare, or Marketplace programs, including potential reductions in Medicaid funding, changes to the
  federal matching percentage paid to states for either the Medicaid expansion or general population, block grants or per capita caps, work requirements, the reduction or
  elimination of provider taxes, the non-renewal of Marketplace subsidies, or the implementation of new program integrity rules, insufficient Medicare Advantage rate
  adjustments, or amendments of the Affordable Care Act ("ACA"):
- budget pressures on state governments and states' efforts to reduce rates or limit rate increases;
- evolving Marketplace dynamics including issues impacting enrollment, special enrollment periods, member choice, premium subsidies, risk adjustment estimates and results, Marketplace plan insolvencies or receiverships, and the potential for disproportionate enrollment of higher acuity members;
- the success of our efforts to retain existing or awarded government contracts, the success of our bid submissions in response to requests for proposal, and our ability to
  identify merger and acquisition targets to support our continued growth over time at projected levels;
- the success of the scaling up of our operations in new states in connection with request for proposal wins, and the satisfaction of all readiness review requirements under the new Medicaid contracts;
- our ability to integrate our acquisitions and realize benefits as projected:
- subsequent adjustments to reported premium revenue based upon subsequent developments or new information, including retroactive Medicaid rate adjustments in a state or changes to estimated amounts payable or receivable related to Marketplace risk adjustment;
- effective management of our medical costs;
- · our ability to predict with a reasonable degree of accuracy utilization rates;
- cyber-attacks, ransomware attacks, or other privacy or data security incidents involving either ourselves or our contracted vendors, that result in an inadvertent
  unauthorized disclosure of protected information or operational delays;
- the ability to manage our operations, including maintaining and creating adequate internal systems and controls relating to authorizations, approvals, provider payments, and the overall success of our care management initiatives;
- operational improvements, efficiencies, and cost savings that are less than anticipated, or that result in unforeseen consequences, from our investments in artificial intelligence ("AI") administrative tools and initiatives;
- the impact of our working in a remote work environment;

- our receipt of adequate premium rates to support increasing pharmacy costs, including costs associated with specialty drugs and costs resulting from formulary changes
  that allow the option of higher-priced non-generic drugs;
- the interpretation, implementation, and estimates of amounts owed for federal or state medical cost expenditure floors, administrative cost and profit ceilings, premium stabilization programs, profit-sharing arrangements, and risk adjustment provisions and requirements;
- the interpretation and implementation of at-risk premium rules and state contract performance requirements regarding the achievement of certain quality measures, and our ability to recognize revenue amounts associated therewith;
- the transition of Medicare-Medicaid pilot programs in California, Illinois, Michigan, Ohio, South Carolina, and Texas serving those dually eligible for both Medicare and Medicaid, the increasing integration of Medicare and Medicaid programmatic and compliance requirements, and the extension or incorporation of federal Medicare requirements developed by the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services ("CMS") into state-administered Medicaid programs;
- the accurate estimation of incurred but not reported or paid medical costs across our health plans;
- changes in our annual effective tax rate due to federal and/or state legislation, or changes in our mix of earnings and other factors;
- · the efficient and effective operations of the vendors on whom our business relies;
- complications, member confusion, or enrollment backlogs related to the renewal of Medicaid coverage;
- fraud, waste and abuse matters, government audits, reviews, or investigations, comment letters, and any fine, sanction, enrollment freeze, debarment, corrective action plan, monitoring program, or premium recovery that may result therefrom;
- the success of our providers, including delegated providers, the adequacy of our provider networks, the successful maintenance of relations with our providers, and
  potential medical or pharmaceutical supply shortfalls suffered by our providers incidental to the implementation of tariffs;
- approval by state regulators of dividends and distributions by our health plan subsidiaries;
- high dollar claims related to catastrophic illness:
- · the favorable resolution of litigation, arbitration, or administrative proceedings;
- the greater scale and revenues of our health plans in California, New York, Texas, and Washington, and risks related to the concentration of our business in those states;
- the failure to comply with the financial or other covenants in the Amended Credit Agreement (as defined below) or the indentures governing our outstanding senior notes;
- · the availability of adequate financing on acceptable terms to fund and capitalize our expansion and growth, and meet our general liquidity needs;
- the failure of a state in which we operate to renew its federal Medicaid waiver;
- risks associated with vaccine hesitancy and the potential for a new epidemic or pandemic, including risks presented by the H5N1 bird flu or the measles;
- changes generally affecting the managed care industry, including any new federal or state legislation that impacts the business space in which we operate;
- increases in government surcharges, taxes, and assessments;
- the impact of inflation on our medical costs and the cost of refinancing our outstanding indebtedness;
- · the unexpected loss of the leadership of one or more of our senior executives; and
- · increasing competition and consolidation in the Medicaid or general healthcare sector.

Each of the terms "Molina Healthcare, Inc." "Molina Healthcare, Inc." "Company," "we," "our," and "us," as used herein, refers collectively to Molina Healthcare, Inc. and its wholly owned subsidiaries, unless otherwise stated. The forward-looking statements in this Form 10-Q are based upon information available to us as of the date of this Form 10-Q, and while we believe such information forms a reasonable basis for such statements, such information may be limited or incomplete, and our statements should not be read to indicate that we have conducted an exhaustive inquiry into, or review of, all potentially available relevant information. We qualify all of our forward-looking statements by these cautionary statements. These forward-looking statements speak only as of the date of this Form 10-Q. The Company assumes no obligation to revise or update any forward-looking statements for any reason, except as required by law.

This Form 10-Q and the following discussion of our financial condition and results of operations should be read in conjunction with the accompanying consolidated financial statements and the notes to those statements appearing elsewhere in this report, and the audited financial statements and Management's Discussion and Analysis appearing in our 2024 Annual Report on Form 10-K.

## **OVERVIEW**

Molina Healthcare, Inc., a FORTUNE 500 company, provides managed healthcare services under the Medicaid and Medicare programs, and through the state insurance marketplaces (the "Marketplace"). We served approximately 5.8 million members as of March 31, 2025, located across 22 states.

# FIRST QUARTER 2025 HIGHLIGHTS

We reported net income of \$298 million, or \$5.45 per diluted share, for the first quarter of 2025, which reflected the following:

- Membership of 5.8 million at March 31, 2025 increased 25,000, or 0.4%, compared with March 31, 2024, primarily due to the growth in the Marketplace segment, including as a result of the ConnectiCare acquisition, partially offset by the impact of Medicaid redeterminations;
- Premium revenue of \$10.6 billion, which increased 12% compared with the first quarter of 2024 due to the premium growth in the Medicaid and Marketplace segments;
- Consolidated medical care ratio ("MCR") of 89.2% compared with 88.5% for the first quarter of 2024, mainly reflecting expected higher medical benefits utilization in our Medicaid segment and a higher than expected MCR in our Marketplace segment, due to certain prior period items, and a higher initial MCR related to the ConnectiCare acquisition;
- General and administrative expense ("G&A") ratio of 6.9%, compared with 7.2% for the first quarter of 2024, reflecting operating discipline and the continued benefit of fixed cost leverage as we grow our business; and
- After-tax margin of 2.7%, which was in line with our expectations.

# **CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL SUMMARY**

The following table summarizes our consolidated results of operations and other financial information for the periods indicated:

Three Mor	ths Ended March 31,
2025	2024
(In millions, e	cept per-share amounts)
\$ 10,62	
9,47	
1,14	9 1,090
89	2 % 88.5
38	
10	
	3 22
77	4 7
6	9 % 7
38	8 297
4	8 45
2	5 38
43	3 426
	3 27
39	0 399
9	2 98
\$ 29	8 \$ 301
\$ 5.4	5 \$ 5.17
54	8 58.3
5	
	7 % 24.
2	7 % 3.0

# **CONSOLIDATED RESULTS**

NET INCOME AND OPERATING INCOME

Net income in the first quarter of 2025 amounted to \$298 million, or \$5.45 per diluted share, compared with \$301 million, or \$5.17 per diluted share, in the first quarter of 2024. Operating income increased to \$433 million in the first quarter of 2025, compared with \$426 million in the first quarter of 2024.

MCR represents medical care costs as a percentage of premium revenue.
 G&A ratio represents general and administrative expenses as a percentage of total revenue.
 After-tax margin represents net income as a percentage of total revenue.

The change in operating income was mainly due to the impact of higher MCRs in our Medicaid and Marketplace, including the expected higher initial MCR related to new contracts, recent acquisitions and organic growth, partially offset by the impact of increased premium revenue.

#### PREMIUM REVENUE

Premium revenue increased \$1,124 million, or 12%, in the first quarter of 2025, when compared with the first quarter of 2024. The higher premium revenue is due to premium growth in the Medicaid and Marketplace segments, reflecting the impact of a balanced combination of the new Medicaid contract wins, rate increases, organic growth, and the ConnectiCare acquisition, partially offset by the impact of Medicaid redeterminations. See further discussion in "Reportable Segments—Segment Financial Performance," below.

#### **MEDICAL CARE RATIO**

The consolidated MCR was 89.2% in the first quarter of 2025, and 88.5% in the first quarter of 2024. The results mainly reflect expected higher medical benefit utilization in our Medicaid segment, partially offset by rate increases, and a higher than expected MCR in our Marketplace segment, due to certain prior period items, and a higher initial MCR related to the ConnectiCare acquisition. These increases were partially offset by continued strong medical cost management. See further discussion in "Reportable Segments—Segment Financial Performance," below.

The impact of prior year reserve development in the first quarter of 2025 was not significant, and its impact on earnings was mostly absorbed by minimum MLRs and medical cost corridors.

#### PREMIUM TAX REVENUE AND EXPENSES

The premium tax ratio (premium tax expense as a percentage of premium revenue plus premium tax revenue) was 3.5% and 3.0% for the first quarter of 2025 and 2024, respectively. The current year ratio increase was mainly due to changes in business mix.

#### INVESTMENT INCOME

Investment income was \$108 million in the first quarter of 2025, which was consistent with the first quarter of 2024.

#### OTHER REVENUE

Other revenue amounted to \$23 million in the first quarter of 2025, compared with \$22 million in the first quarter of 2024. Other revenue mainly includes service revenue associated with long-term services and supports consultative services we provide in Wisconsin.

#### **G&A EXPENSES**

The G&A expense ratio was 6.9% in the first quarter of 2025, compared with 7.2% in the first quarter of 2024. The G&A ratio reflects the continued benefit of fixed cost leverage as we grow our business, and operating discipline, partially offset by new business implementation costs associated with the start of new contracts.

#### **DEPRECIATION AND AMORTIZATION**

Depreciation and amortization was \$48 million in the first quarter of 2025, compared with \$45 million in the first quarter of 2024. The increase is due to impacts from the ConnectiCare acquisition.

#### OTHER OPERATING EXPENSES

Other operating expenses totaled \$25 million in the first quarter of 2025 compared to \$38 million in the first quarter of 2024, and the decrease compared with the first quarter of 2024 reflects certain non-recurring costs associated with acquisitions, and costs for litigation incurred in 2024. Other operating expenses also include service costs associated with long-term services and supports consultative services we provide in Wisconsin, as noted above.

## INTEREST EXPENSE

Interest expense totaled \$43 million in the first quarter of 2025 and was \$27 million in the first quarter of 2024. The increase is due to borrowings under the Credit Facility (as defined below), the \$500 million Term Loan issuance occurring in the first quarter of 2025 (as defined below), and the \$750 million 6.250% Notes due 2033 that were issued in November 2024.

#### **INCOME TAXES**

Income tax expense amounted to \$92 million in the first quarter of 2025, or 23.7% of pretax income, compared with income tax expense of \$98 million, or 24.5% of pretax income in the first quarter of 2024. The difference in the

effective tax rate is due to an increase in tax benefits related to transferable federal tax credits, a decrease in state and local income taxes, and differences in discrete tax benefits recognized in the respective periods.

## TRENDS AND UNCERTAINTIES

OTHER RECENT DEVELOPMENTS

#### RFPs and Acquisitions

Virginia Procurement—Medicaid. In April 2024, the Virginia Department of Medical Assistance Services ("DMAS") issued a notice of intent to award which did not include our Virginia health plan as an awardee for its Cardinal Care Managed Care ("CCMC") 2.0 procurement. We exercised our right to protest that decision. On April 19, 2024, DMAS upheld its notice of intent to award in response to our protest. On April 26, 2024, Molina filed a legal action in Virginia Circuit Court over DMAS's decision not to award Molina a CCMC 2.0 contract. The state court action continues, with trial set for September 2-8, 2025. In addition, on April 1, 2025, DMAS notified us that, effective June 30, 2025, it was exercising its right to terminate Molina's present CCMC contract and Molina's associated Dual Eligible Special Needs contract, and that DMAS would transition Molina's members to new plans effective July 1, 2025.

Nevada Procurement—Medicaid. In March 2025, the Nevada Department of Health and Human Services Division of Health Care Policy and Financing ("DHCPF") released notice of intent to award Medicaid and Children's Health Insurance Program managed care contracts to our Nevada health plan. The new contract will cover Urban Clark, Urban Washoe, and Rural service areas. The new contract is expected to begin on January 1, 2026, and is expected to run through December 31, 2030, with one two-year extension

Illinois Procurement—Medicare. In March 2025, the Illinois Department of Healthcare and Family Services awarded a contract to provide a Fully Integrated Dual Eligible Special Needs Plan ("D-SNP") to our Illinois health plan. This contract will replace the State's Medicare-Medicaid Alignment Initiative demonstration program. The go-live date for the new contract is expected to be January 1, 2026. The contract is expected to have an initial term of four years, with the option to extend the contract from the initial term so long as the total contract term does not exceed ten years.

Connecticut Acquisition—Marketplace and Medicare. Effective February 1, 2025, we closed on our acquisition of ConnectiCare Holding Company, Inc. ("ConnectiCare"), a wholly owned subsidiary of EmblemHealth, Inc. ConnectiCare is a leading health plan in the state of Connecticut serving approximately 140,000 members across Marketplace, Medicare, and certain commercial products. The purchase price for the transaction was \$350 million.

Florida Procurement—Medicaid. In July 2024, we were notified that the Florida Agency for Healthcare Administration awarded a Medicaid managed care contract to our Florida health plan. The contract commenced on February 1, 2025 and will run through December 31, 2030. We expect to serve approximately 90,000 Medicaid beneficiaries in Miami-Dade County.

Wisconsin Procurement—Medicaid. In May 2024, the Wisconsin Department of Health Services awarded a contract to provide services under the Family Care and Family Care Partnership program in its Geographic Service Region 5 to our Wisconsin health plan. The contract commenced on January 1, 2025, and is expected to have a duration of two years, with an option for three two-year extensions. Additionally, we were re-awarded our sole contract position in the self-directed long-term services and supports personal care program.

## REPORTABLE SEGMENTS

As of March 31, 2025, we served approximately 5.8 million members eligible for Medicaid, Medicare, and other government-sponsored healthcare programs for low-income families and individuals, including Marketplace members, most of whom receive government premium subsidies.

We currently have reportable segments consisting of: 1) Medicaid; 2) Medicare; 3) Marketplace; and 4) Other.

The Medicaid, Medicare, and Marketplace segments represent the government-funded or sponsored programs under which we offer managed healthcare services. The Other segment, which is insignificant to our consolidated results of operations, includes long-term services and supports consultative services in Wisconsin and the commercial portion of the business acquired in connection with the ConnectiCare transaction that closed effective February 1, 2025.

#### **HOW WE ASSESS PERFORMANCE**

We derive our revenues primarily from health insurance premiums. Our primary customers are state Medicaid agencies and the federal government.

The key metrics used to assess the performance of our segments are revenue, margin and medical care ratio ("MCR"). MCR represents the amount of medical care costs as a percentage of premium revenue. Therefore, the underlying margin, or the amount earned by the segments after medical or service costs are deducted from revenue, represents the most important measure of earnings reviewed by management, and is used by our chief executive officer, who is our chief operating decision maker, to review results, assess performance, and allocate resources. Such oversight and decision making includes, among others, pricing, approving capital expenditures, and identifying growth opportunities. We do not report total assets by segment since this is not a metric used to assess segment performance or allocate resources.

Management's discussion and analysis of the change in medical margin is discussed below under "Segment Financial Performance." For more information, see Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements, Note 10, "Segments."

## SEGMENT FINANCIAL PERFORMANCE

The following table summarizes our membership by segment as of the dates indicated:

	March 31, 2025	December 31, 2024	March 31, 2024
Medicaid	4,812,000	4,890,000	5,123,000
Medicare	260,000	242,000	258,000
Marketplace	662,000	403,000	346,000
Other	18,000	_	_
Total	5,752,000	5,535,000	5,727,000

The following table summarizes premium revenue, medical margin, and MCR by segment for the periods indicated (dollars in millions):

	Three Months Ended March 31,								
	 2025				2024				
	Premium Medical Revenue Margin		MCR	Premium Revenue		Medical Margin		MCR	
Medicaid	\$ 8,130	\$	791	90.3 %	\$	7,492	\$	775	89.7 %
Medicare	1,468		172	88.3		1,442		163	88.7
Marketplace	1,004		183	81.7		570		152	73.3
Other	26		3	87.7		_		_	_
Total	\$ 10,628	\$	1,149	89.2 %	\$	9,504	\$	1,090	88.5 %

#### Medicaid

Medicaid premium revenue increased \$638 million, or 9%, in the first quarter of 2025, when compared with the first quarter of 2024. The increase was mainly due to revenue tied to the new contract win in New Mexico, which commenced in July 2024, expansions in Texas, which commenced in September 2024, and certain rate actions, which were partially offset by the impact of Medicaid redetermination. Also contributing to the overall premium revenue increase is a lower impact of minimum MLRs and medical cost corridors in the first quarter of 2025, when compared with the first quarter of 2024.

The medical margin in our Medicaid program increased \$16 million, or 2%, in the first quarter of 2025 when compared with the first quarter of 2024. The improvement was driven by the increased premium revenues discussed above, partially offset by an increase in the MCR, as described below.

The Medicaid MCR increased to 90.3% in the first quarter of 2025, from 89.7% in the first quarter of 2024, or 60 basis points, which was in line with our expectations. The increase was mainly attributable to the continued impact of higher utilization among our continuing population from the second half of 2024 that has continued into 2025, including LTSS benefits, high-cost drugs, and behavioral health services and seasonal illnesses, partially offset by rate increases.

#### Medicare

Medicare premium revenue increased \$26 million, or 2%, in the first quarter of 2025 when compared to the first quarter of 2024. The increase primarily reflects membership growth associated with the ConnectiCare acquisition, partially offset by the impact of our exit from MAPD in thirteen states in 2025.

The medical margin in Medicare increased \$9 million in the first quarter of 2025, when compared with the first quarter of 2024, mainly due to the year-over-year increase in premium revenues discussed above, and the improved MCR discussed below.

The Medicare MCR of 88.3% in the first quarter of 2025 was 40 basis points lower than the first quarter of 2024 and in line with our expectations, resulting from product pricing and benefit adjustments implemented for 2025, and the exit from MAPD in thirteen states.

#### Marketplace

Marketplace premium revenue in the first quarter of 2025 increased \$434 million, compared with the first quarter of 2024, due to an expected increase in membership in line with our product and pricing strategy to achieve growth, membership growth associated with the ConnectiCare acquisition, and the impact of membership gained from redeterminations in 2024. Our Marketplace membership as of March 31, 2025 amounted to 662,000 members, representing an increase of 316,000 members compared to March 31, 2024

The Marketplace medical margin increased \$31 million in the first quarter of 2025, when compared with the first quarter of 2024, primarily due to the growth in premiums and margin associated with the higher membership, partially offset by the impact of MCR changes discussed below.

The Marketplace MCR increased to 81.7% in the first quarter of 2025, from 73.3% in the first quarter of 2024. The MCR reflects our product pricing strategy to achieve growth, and approximately 400 basis points related to unfavorable changes in estimate for 2024 risk adjustment, retrospective member reconciliation adjustments and the impact of higher initial MCRs related to the ConnectiCare acquisition. Excluding the prior year adjustments and ConnectiCare MCR impact, the Marketplace MCR was in line with the Company's expectations.

#### Other

The Other segment includes service revenues and costs associated with long-term services and supports consultative services we provide in Wisconsin, the commercial portion of the business acquired in connection with the ConnectiCare transaction that closed effective February 1, 2025, and certain corporate amounts not allocated to the Medicaid, Medicare, or Marketplace segments. Such amounts were immaterial to our consolidated results of operations in the first quarters of 2025 and 2024, respectively.

# LIQUIDITY, FINANCIAL CONDITION AND CAPITAL RESOURCES

## LIQUIDITY

We manage our cash, investments, and capital structure to meet the short- and long-term obligations of our business while maintaining liquidity and financial flexibility. We forecast, analyze, and monitor our cash flows to enable prudent investment management and financing within the confines of our financial strategy.

We maintain liquidity at two levels: 1) the regulated health plan subsidiaries; and 2) the parent company.

Our regulated health plan subsidiaries' primary liquidity requirements include payment of medical claims and other health care services; payment of certain settlements with our state and federal customers, such as minimum medical loss ratio and risk corridors and Marketplace risk transfers on behalf of CMS; general and administrative costs directly incurred or paid through an administrative services agreement to the parent company; and federal tax payments to the parent company under an intercompany tax sharing agreement. Our regulated health plan subsidiaries meet their liquidity needs by generating cash flows from operating activities, primarily from premium revenue; cash flows from investing activities, including investment income and sales of investments; and capital contributions received from our parent company.

Our regulated health plan subsidiaries are each subject to applicable state regulations that, among other things, require the maintenance of minimum levels of capital and surplus. We continue to maintain levels of aggregate excess statutory capital and surplus in our regulated health plan subsidiaries that we believe are appropriate. See further discussion under "Regulatory Capital and Dividend Restrictions" below. When available and as permitted by applicable regulations, cash in excess of the capital needs of our regulated health plan subsidiaries is generally paid

in the form of dividends to our parent company to be used for general corporate purposes. In the three months ended March 31, 2025, the parent company received \$110 million in dividends and return of capital from the regulated health plan subsidiaries. See further discussion of dividends below in "Future Sources and Uses of Liquidity—Future Sources."

Parent company liquidity requirements generally consist of payment of administrative costs not directly incurred by our regulated operations, including, but not limited to, staffing costs, lease payments, branding and certain information technology services; capital contributions paid to our regulated health plan subsidiaries, including funding for newer health plans; capital expenditures; debt service; funding for common stock purchases, acquisitions and other growth-related activities; and federal tax payments. In the three months ended March 31, 2025, the parent company contributed capital in the aggregate amount of \$39 million to our regulated health plan subsidiaries to satisfy statutory capital and surplus requirements and to fund our Connecticut health plans acquired in the ConnectiCare acquisition and our New Mexico health plan. Our parent company normally meets its liquidity requirements from administrative services fees earned under administrative services agreements; dividends received from our regulated subsidiaries; federal tax payments collected from the regulated subsidiaries; proceeds received from the issuance of debt and equity securities; and cash flows from investing activities, including investment income and sales of investments.

Cash, cash equivalents and investments at the parent company amounted to \$191 million and \$445 million as of March 31, 2025, and December 31, 2024, respectively. The decrease for the three months ended March 31, 2025, was primarily due to the purchase of approximately 1.7 million shares of our stock for \$500 million in the first quarter of 2025, funding the ConnectiCare transaction for \$350 million, and capital contributions to regulated health plan subsidiaries, partially offset by the timing of corporate payments, and dividends received from regulated health plan subsidiaries and net proceeds of \$650 million from borrowings under the Credit Facility and Term Loan.

#### Investments

After considering expected cash flows from operating activities, we generally invest cash of regulated subsidiaries that exceeds our expected short-term obligations in longer term, investment-grade, and marketable debt securities to improve our overall investment return. These investments are made pursuant to board-approved investment policies which conform to applicable state laws and regulations.

Our investment policies are designed to provide liquidity, preserve capital, and maximize total return on invested assets, all in a manner consistent with state requirements that prescribe the types of instruments in which our subsidiaries may invest. These investment policies require that our investments have final maturities of less than 15 years, or less than 15 years average life for structured securities. Professional portfolio managers operating under documented guidelines manage our investments and a portion of our cash equivalents. Our portfolio managers must obtain our prior approval before selling investments where the loss position of those investments exceeds certain levels.

The overall rating of our portfolio is AA-. Our investment policy has directives in conjunction with state guidelines to minimize risks and exposures in volatile markets. Additionally, our portfolio managers assist us in navigating the current volatility in the capital markets.

Our restricted investments are invested principally in cash, cash equivalents, U.S. Treasury securities, and corporate debt securities; we have the ability to hold such restricted investments until maturity. All of our unrestricted investments are classified as current assets.

#### Cash Flow Activities

Our cash flows are summarized as follows:

	Three Months Ended March 31,					
	2	2025		2024		Change
				(In millions)		
Net cash provided by operating activities	\$	190	\$	214	\$	(24)
Net cash used in investing activities		(123)		(488)		365
Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities		147		(62)		209
Net increase (decrease) in cash, cash equivalents, and restricted cash and cash equivalents	\$	214	\$	(336)	\$	550

#### **Operating Activities**

We typically receive capitation payments monthly, in advance of payments for medical claims; however, government payors may adjust their payment schedules, positively or negatively impacting our reported cash flows from operating activities in any given period. For example, government payors may delay our premium payments, or they may prepay the following month's premium payment.

Net cash provided by operations for the three months ended March 31, 2025 was \$190 million, compared with \$214 million in the three months ended March 31, 2024. The change in cash flow mainly results from timing differences in government agency and other payables.

#### **Investing Activities**

Net cash used in investing activities was \$123 million in the three months ended March 31, 2025, compared with \$488 million used in the three months ended March 31, 2024, an increase in cash flow of \$365 million. This change in cash flow was primarily due the net activity of proceeds and purchases of investments, which reflected net proceeds of \$142 million in the three months ended March 31, 2025 and net purchases of \$169 million in the three months ended March 31, 2024. Net cash paid in business combinations amounted to \$245 million in the three months ended March 31, 2025, related to the ConnectiCare acquisitions, compared to \$295 million in the three months ended March 31, 2024, related to the Bright acquisition.

#### Financing Activities

Net cash provided by financing activities was \$147 million in the three months ended March 31, 2025, compared with \$62 million used in the three months ended March 31, 2024, an increase in cash flow of \$209 million. In the three months ended March 31, 2025, financing activity included common stock purchases of \$500 million and \$650 million in combined borrowings under the Credit Facility and Term Loan. In addition, in the three months ended March 31, 2025 and 2024, financing cash outflows included \$36 million and \$56 million, respectively, for common stock withheld to settle employee tax obligations.

#### FINANCIAL CONDITION

We believe that our cash resources, borrowing capacity available under our Amended Credit Agreement as discussed further below in "Future Sources and Uses of Liquidity—Future Sources," and internally generated funds will be sufficient to support our operations, regulatory requirements, debt repayment obligations and capital expenditures for at least the next 12 months.

Our working capital on a consolidated basis was \$5.1 billion at March 31, 2025, compared with \$4.9 billion at December 31, 2024. At March 31, 2025, our cash and investments amounted to \$9.6 billion, compared with \$9.3 billion at December 31, 2024. A significant portion of our portfolio is held in cash and cash equivalents, and we do not anticipate the fluctuations in the aggregate fair value of our financial assets to have a material impact on our liquidity or capital position since we intend to hold our securities to maturity. Net unrealized losses on our investments classified as current and available for sale decreased to \$36 million at March 31, 2025 compared to \$75 million at December 31, 2024. We have determined that the unrealized losses primarily resulted from fluctuating interest rates, rather than a deterioration of the creditworthiness of the issuers.

Because of the statutory restrictions that inhibit the ability of our health plan subsidiaries to transfer net assets to us, the amount of retained earnings readily available to pay dividends to our stockholders is generally limited to cash, cash equivalents and investments held by our unregulated parent. For more information, see the "Liquidity" discussion presented above.

## Regulatory Capital and Dividend Restrictions

Each of our regulated, wholly owned subsidiaries must maintain a minimum amount of statutory capital determined by statute or regulations. Such statutes, regulations and capital requirements also restrict the timing, payment and amount of dividends and other distributions, loans or advances that may be paid to us as the sole stockholder. To the extent our subsidiaries must comply with these regulations, they may not have the financial flexibility to transfer funds to us. Based upon current statutes and regulations, the minimum capital and surplus requirement for these subsidiaries was estimated to be approximately \$3.0 billion at March 31, 2025 and \$2.6 billion at December 31, 2024. The aggregate capital and surplus of our wholly owned subsidiaries was in excess of these minimum capital requirements as of both dates.

Under applicable regulatory requirements, the amount of dividends that may be paid by our wholly owned subsidiaries without prior approval by regulatory authorities as of March 31, 2025, was approximately \$460 million in the aggregate. The subsidiaries may pay dividends over this amount, but only after approval is granted by the regulatory authorities.

Based on our cash and investments balances as of March 31, 2025, management believes that our regulated, wholly owned subsidiaries remain well capitalized and exceed their regulatory minimum requirements. We have the ability, and have committed to provide, additional capital to each of our health plans as necessary to ensure compliance with minimum statutory capital requirements.

#### Debt Ratings

Each of our senior notes is rated "BB" by Standard & Poor's, and "Ba2" by Moody's Investor Service, Inc. A downgrade in our ratings could adversely affect our borrowing capacity and increase our borrowing costs.

#### Financial Covenants

Our Amended Credit Agreement contains customary non-financial and financial covenants, including a net leverage ratio and an interest coverage ratio. Such ratios are computed as defined by the terms of the Amended Credit Agreement.

In addition, the indentures governing each of our outstanding senior notes contain cross-default provisions that are triggered upon default by us or any of our subsidiaries on any indebtedness in excess of the amount specified in the applicable indenture. As of March 31, 2025, we were in compliance with all financial and non-financial covenants under the Amended Credit Agreement and other long-term debt.

**FUTURE SOURCES AND USES OF LIQUIDITY** 

#### **Future Sources**

Our regulated subsidiaries generate significant cash flows from premium revenue, which is generally received a short time before related healthcare services are paid. Premium revenue is our primary source of liquidity. Thus, any decline in the receipt of premium revenue, and our profitability, could have a negative impact on our liquidity.

Dividends from Subsidiaries. When available and as permitted by applicable regulations, cash in excess of the capital needs of our regulated health plans is generally paid in the form of dividends to our unregulated parent company to be used for general corporate purposes.

Credit Agreement Borrowing Capacity. We are party to a credit agreement (the "Amended Credit Agreement"), which provides for a revolving credit facility ("Credit Facility") of \$1.25 billion, with a lending commitment termination date of September 20, 2029, and a delayed draw commitment in an aggregate principal amount of \$500 million, with a maturity date of February 19, 2027 ("Term Loan"). The Amended Credit Agreement also provides for a \$15 million swingline sub-facility and a \$100 million letter of credit sub-facility, as well as incremental term loans available to finance certain acquisitions up to \$800 million, plus an unlimited amount of such term loans as long as we maintain a minimum consolidated net leverage ratio. As of March 31, 2025, we had available borrowing capacity of \$1.10 billion under the Credit Facility and no available capacity under the Term Loan. See further discussion in the Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements, Note 8, "Debt."

#### **Future Uses**

Common Stock Purchases. In April 2025, our board of directors newly authorized the purchase of up to an additional \$1 billion of our common stock. This new program extends through December 31, 2026. In consultation with the Finance Committee of the Board, the exact timing and amount of any share repurchases shall be determined by management based on market conditions and share price, in addition to other factors, and repurchases generally will be made in accordance with the volume, price, and timing parameters under Rule 10b-18 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended. As of April 23, 2025, \$1 billion remained available to purchase our common stock under this program through December 31, 2026.

Acquisitions. We have a disciplined and steady approach to growth. Organic growth, which includes leveraging our existing health plan portfolio and winning new territories, is our highest priority. In addition to organic growth, we will consider targeted acquisitions that are a strategic fit that we believe will leverage operational synergies, and lead to incremental earnings accretion.

Regulatory Capital Requirements and Dividend Restrictions. We have the ability, and have committed to provide, additional capital to each of our health plans as necessary to ensure compliance with minimum statutory capital requirements.

## **CONTRACTUAL OBLIGATIONS**

A summary of future obligations under our various contractual obligations and commitments as of December 31, 2024 was disclosed in our 2024 Annual Report on Form 10-K.

There were no significant changes to our contractual obligations and commitments outside the ordinary course of business during the three months ended March 31, 2025.

#### CRITICAL ACCOUNTING ESTIMATES

When we prepare our consolidated financial statements, we use estimates based on assumptions that may affect reported amounts and disclosures; actual results could differ from these estimates. Our critical accounting estimates relate to:

- Medical costs, claims and benefits payable. Refer to Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements, Note 7, "Medical Claims and Benefits Payable," for a table that
  presents the components of the change in medical claims and benefits payable, and for additional information regarding the factors used to determine our changes in
  estimates for all periods presented in the accompanying consolidated financial statements. Other than the discussion as noted above, in the three months ended March
  31, 2025 there were no significant changes to our disclosure reported in "Critical Accounting Estimates" in our 2024 Annual Report on Form 10-K.
- Premium Revenue Recognition and Amounts Due Government Agencies: Risk Adjustment. For a discussion of this topic, including amounts recorded in our consolidated financial statements, refer to Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements, Note 2, "Significant Accounting Policies."
- Business Combinations, and Goodwill and intangible assets, net. For a discussion of this topic, including amounts recorded in our consolidated financial statements, refer to Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements, Note 4, "Business Combinations." Other than the discussion as noted above, in the three months ended March 31, 2025, there were no significant changes to our disclosure reported in "Critical Accounting Estimates" in our 2024 Annual Report on Form 10-K.

## QUANTITATIVE AND QUALITATIVE DISCLOSURES ABOUT MARKET RISK

Our earnings and financial position are exposed to financial market risk relating to changes in interest rates, and the resulting impact on investment income and interest expense.

Substantially all of our investments and restricted investments are subject to interest rate risk and will decrease in value if market interest rates increase. Assuming a hypothetical and immediate 1% increase in market interest rates at March 31, 2025, the fair value of our fixed income investments would decrease by approximately \$120 million. Declines in interest rates over time will reduce our investment income.

For further information on fair value measurements and our investment portfolio, please refer to Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements, Note 5, "Fair Value Measurements," and Note 6, "Investments."

Borrowings under the Amended Credit Agreement bear interest based, at our election, on a base rate or other defined rate, plus in each case, the applicable margin. Our notes bear interest at specified rates, each payable semiannually in arrears. For further information, see Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements, Note 8, "Debt."

# **CONTROLS AND PROCEDURES**

Evaluation of Disclosure Controls and Procedures. Our management, with the participation of our chief executive officer and our chief financial officer, evaluated, as of the end of the period covered by this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, the effectiveness of our disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e) under the Securities Exchange Act). Based on that evaluation, our chief executive officer and chief financial officer concluded that, as of March 31, 2025, our disclosure controls and procedures were effective at the reasonable assurance level.

Changes in Internal Control Over Financial Reporting. There were no changes in our internal control over financial reporting during the quarter ended March 31, 2025, that materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal controls over financial reporting.

## **LEGAL PROCEEDINGS**

For information regarding legal proceedings, see Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements, Note 11, "Commitments and Contingencies."

#### **RISK FACTORS**

Certain risks may have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, cash flows, results of operations, or stock price, and you should carefully consider them before making an investment decision with respect to our securities. In addition to the other information set forth in this report, you should carefully consider the risk factors discussed under the caption "Risk Factors," in our 2024 Annual Report on Form 10-K.

## **UNREGISTERED SALES OF EQUITY SECURITIES AND USE OF PROCEEDS**

**ISSUER PURCHASES OF EQUITY SECURITIES** 

Purchases of common stock made by us, or on our behalf, during the first quarter of 2025, including shares withheld by us to satisfy our employees' income tax obligations, are set forth below:

	Total Number of Shares Purchased <sup>(1)</sup>	Ave	erage Price Paid per Share	Total Number of Shares Purchased as Part of Publicly Announced Plans or Programs	B	pproximate Dollar Value of Shares that May Yet e Purchased Under the Plans or Programs <sup>(2)</sup>
January 1 - January 31	1,000	\$	291.05		\$	500,000,000
February 1 - February 28	942,000	\$	286.30	942,000	\$	230,000,000
March 1 - March 31	855,000	\$	310.99	737,000	\$	_
Total	1,798,000	\$	298.04	1,679,000		

<sup>(1)</sup> During the first quarter of 2025, there were approximately 1,679,000 shares repurchased as part of our publicly announced share repurchase program and we withheld approximately 119,000 shares of common stock to settle employee income tax obligations for releases of awards granted under the Molina Healthcare, Inc. 2019 Equity Incentive Plan. For further information refer to Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements, Note 9, "Stockholders' Equity."

# OTHER INFORMATION

- (a) None.
- (b) None.
- (c) No director or officer (as defined in 17 CFR § 240.16a-1(f)) of the Company adopted or terminated (i) any contract, instruction or written plan for the purchase or sale of securities of the Company intended to satisfy the affirmative defense conditions of Rule 10b5-1(c), or (ii) any "non-Rule 10b5-1 trading arrangement" (as defined in 17 CFR § 229.408(c)) during the three months ended March 31, 2025.

<sup>(2)</sup> For further information on our stock repurchase programs, refer to Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements, Note 9, "Stockholders' Equity."

# **INDEX TO EXHIBITS**

Exhibit No.	Title	Method of Filing
10.1	Molina Healthcare, Inc. 2019 Equity Incentive Plan (As Amended 2025)	Filed herewith.
*10.2	Third Amendment to Credit Agreement, dated as of February 19, 2025, by and among the Company, the Lenders party thereto and Truist Bank, as Administrative Agent, Issuing Bank and Swingline Lender	Filed as Exhibit 10.1 to registrant's Form 8-K filed February 21, 2025
31.1	Section 302 Certification of Chief Executive Officer	Filed herewith.
31.2	Section 302 Certification of Chief Financial Officer	Filed herewith.
32.1	Certification of Chief Executive Officer pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.	Furnished herewith.
32.2	Certification of Chief Financial Officer pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.	Furnished herewith.
101.INS	Inline XBRL Taxonomy Instance Document - the instance document does not appear in the Interactive Data File because its XBRL tags are embedded within the inline XBRL document.	Filed herewith.
101.SCH	Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema Document.	Filed herewith.
101.CAL	Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase Document.	Filed herewith.
101.DEF	Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition Linkbase Document.	Filed herewith.
101.LAB	Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase Document.	Filed herewith.
101.PRE	Inline XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document.	Filed herewith.
104	Cover Page Interactive Data file (formatted as Inline XBRL and embedded within Exhibit 101)	Filed herewith.

<sup>\*</sup> Certain schedules (or similar attachments) to this exhibit have been omitted pursuant to Regulation S-K, Item 601(a)(5). The registrant agrees to furnish a copy of any omitted schedule (or similar attachment) to the Securities and Exchange Commission upon request.

# **SIGNATURES**

Dated: April 24, 2025

Dated: April 24, 2025

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized.

MOLINA HEALTHCARE, INC. (Registrant)

/s/ JOSEPH M. ZUBRETSKY

Joseph M. Zubretsky Chief Executive Officer (Principal Executive Officer)

/s/ MARK L. KEIM

Mark L. Keim Chief Financial Officer and Treasurer (Principal Financial Officer)

# Molina Healthcare, Inc. 2019 Equity Incentive Plan Effective as of May 8, 2019

# ESTABLISHMENT, PURPOSE AND TERM OF PLAN.

- 1.1 Establishment. Molina Healthcare, Inc. previously adopted the Molina Healthcare, Inc. 2011 Equity Incentive Plan (the "2011 Plan"), most recently amended and restated as of January 1, 2017. The 2011 Plan is hereby amended, restated, and merged into the Molina Healthcare, Inc. 2019 Equity Incentive Plan (the "Plan") effective as of May 8, 2019, the date of its approval by the stockholders of the Company (the "Effective Date").
- 1.2 Purpose. The purpose of the Plan is to advance the interests of the Participating Company Group and its stockholders by providing an incentive to attract, retain and reward persons performing services for the Participating Company Group and by motivating such persons to contribute to the growth and profitability of the Participating Company Group. The Plan seeks to achieve this purpose by providing for Awards in the form of Options, Stock Appreciation Rights, Restricted Stock Purchase Rights, Restricted Stock Bonuses, Restricted Stock Units, Performance Shares, Performance Units, Cash-Based Awards and Other Stock-Based Awards.
- 1.3 Term of Plan. The Plan shall continue in effect until its termination by the Committee; provided, however, that all Awards shall be granted, if at all, within ten (10) years from the Effective Date.

# DEFINITIONS AND CONSTRUCTION.

- 2.1 Definitions. Whenever used herein, the following terms shall have their respective meanings set forth below:
- (a) "Affiliate" means (i) a parent entity, other than a Parent Corporation, that directly, or indirectly through one or more intermediary entities, controls the Company or (ii) a subsidiary entity, other than a Subsidiary Corporation, that is controlled by the Company directly or indirectly through one or more intermediary entities. For this purpose, the terms "parent," "subsidiary," "control" and "controlled by" shall have the meanings assigned such terms for the purposes of registration of securities on Form S-8 under the Securities Act.
- (b) "Award" means any Option, Stock Appreciation Right, Restricted Stock Purchase Right, Restricted Stock Bonus, Restricted Stock Unit, Performance Share, Performance Unit, Cash-Based Award or Other Stock-Based Award granted under the Plan.
- (c) "Award Agreement" means a written or electronic agreement between the Company and a Participant setting forth the terms, conditions and restrictions applicable to an Award.
  - (d) "Board" means the Board of Directors of the Company.
- (e) "Cash-Based Award" means an Award denominated in cash and granted pursuant to Section 11.

- (f) "Cause" means, unless such term or an equivalent term is otherwise defined by the applicable Award Agreement or other written agreement between a Participant and a Participating Company applicable to an Award, any of the following: (i) the Participant's theft, dishonesty, willful misconduct, breach of fiduciary duty for personal profit, or falsification of any Participating Company documents or records; (ii) the Participant's material failure to abide by a Participating Company's code of conduct or other policies (including, without limitation, policies relating to confidentiality and reasonable workplace conduct); (iii) the Participant's unauthorized use, misappropriation, destruction or diversion of any tangible or intangible asset or corporate opportunity of a Participating Company (including, without limitation, the Participant's improper use or disclosure of a Participating Company's confidential or proprietary information); (iv) any intentional act by the Participant which has a material detrimental effect on a Participating Company's reputation or business; (v) the Participant's repeated failure or inability to perform any reasonable assigned duties after written notice from a Participating Company of, and a reasonable opportunity to cure, such failure or inability; (vi) any material breach by the Participant of any employment, service, non-disclosure, non-competition, non-solicitation or other similar agreement between the Participant and a Participating Company, which breach is not cured pursuant to the terms of such agreement; or (vii) the Participant's conviction (including any plea of guilty or nolo contendere) of any criminal act involving fraud, dishonesty, misappropriation or moral turpitude, or which impairs the Participant's ability to perform his or her duties with a Participating Company.
- (g) "Change in Control" means, unless such term or an equivalent term is otherwise defined by the applicable Award Agreement or other written agreement between the Participant and a Participating Company applicable to an Award (including, without limitation, the Molina Healthcare, Inc. Amended and Restated Change in Control Severance Plan), the occurrence of any of the following:
- (i) any "person" (as such term is used in Sections 13(d) and 14(d) of the Exchange Act) becomes the "beneficial owner" (as such term is defined in Rule 13d-3 under the Exchange Act), directly or indirectly, of securities of the Company representing more than fifty percent (50%) of the total Fair Market Value or total combined voting power of the Company's then-outstanding securities entitled to vote generally in the election of Directors; provided, however, that a Change in Control shall not be deemed to have occurred if such degree of beneficial ownership results from any of the following: (A) an acquisition by any person who on the Effective Date is the beneficial owner of more than fifty percent (50%) of such voting power, (B) any acquisition directly from the Company, including, without limitation, pursuant to or in connection with a public offering of securities, (C) any acquisition by the Company, (D) any acquisition by a trustee or other fiduciary under an employee benefit plan of a Participating Company or (E) any acquisition by an entity owned directly or indirectly by the stockholders of the Company in substantially the same proportions as their ownership of the voting securities of the Company; or
- (ii) an Ownership Change Event or series of related Ownership Change Events (collectively, a "Transaction") in which the stockholders of the Company immediately before the Transaction do not retain immediately after the Transaction direct or indirect beneficial ownership of more than fifty percent (50%) of the total combined voting power of the outstanding securities entitled to vote generally in the election of Directors or, in the case of an Ownership Change Event described in Section 2.1(bb)(iii), the entity to which the assets of the Company were transferred (the "Transferee"), as the case may be; or

(iii) approval by the stockholders of a plan of complete liquidation or dissolution of the Company;

provided, however, that a Change in Control shall be deemed not to include a transaction described in subsections (i) or (ii) of this Section 2.1(g) in which a majority of the members of the board of directors of the continuing, surviving or successor entity, or parent thereof, immediately after such transaction is comprised of Incumbent Directors.

For purposes of the preceding sentence, indirect beneficial ownership shall include, without limitation, an interest resulting from ownership of the voting securities of one or more corporations or other business entities which own the Company or the Transferee, as the case may be, either directly or through one or more subsidiary corporations or other business entities. The Committee shall determine whether multiple sales or exchanges of the voting securities of the Company or multiple Ownership Change Events are related, and its determination shall be final, binding and conclusive.

- (h) "Code" means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, and any applicable regulations or administrative guidelines promulgated thereunder.
- (i) "Committee" means the Compensation Committee and such other committee or subcommittee of the Board, if any, duly appointed to administer the Plan and having such powers in each instance as shall be specified by the Board. If, at any time, there is no committee of the Board then authorized or properly constituted to administer the Plan, the Board shall exercise all of the powers of the Committee granted herein, and, in any event, the Board may in its discretion exercise any or all of such powers.
- (j) "Company" means Molina Healthcare, Inc., a Delaware corporation, or any successor corporation thereto.
- (k) "Consultant" means a person engaged to provide consulting or advisory services (other than as an Employee or a member of the Board) to a Participating Company, provided that the identity of such person, the nature of such services or the entity to which such services are provided would not preclude the Company from offering or selling securities to such person pursuant to the Plan in reliance on registration on Form S-8 under the Securities Act.
  - (I) "Director" means a member of the Board.
- (m) "Disability" means the permanent and total disability of the Participant, within the meaning of Section 22(e)(3) of the Code.
- (n) "Dividend Equivalent Right" means the right of a Participant, granted at the discretion of the Committee or as otherwise provided by the Plan, to receive a credit for the account of such Participant in an amount equal to the cash dividends paid on one share of Stock for each share of Stock represented by an Award held by such Participant.
- (o) "Employee" means any person treated as an employee (including an Officer or a member of the Board who is also treated as an employee) in the records of a

Participating Company and, with respect to any Incentive Stock Option granted to such person, who is an employee for purposes of Section 422 of the Code; provided, however, that neither service as a member of the Board nor payment of a director's fee shall be sufficient to constitute employment for purposes of the Plan. The Company shall determine in good faith and in the exercise of its discretion whether an individual has become or has ceased to be an Employee and the effective date of such individual's employment or termination of employment, as the case may be. For purposes of an individual's rights, if any, under the terms of the Plan as of the time of the Company's determination of whether or not the individual is an Employee, all such determinations by the Company shall be final, binding and conclusive as to such rights, if any, notwithstanding that the Company or any court of law or governmental agency subsequently makes a contrary determination as to such individual's status as an Employee.

- (p) "Exchange Act" means the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended.
- (q) "Fair Market Value" means, as of any date, the value of a share of Stock or other property as determined by the Committee, in its discretion, or by the Company, in its discretion, if such determination is expressly allocated to the Company herein, subject to the following:
- (i) Except as otherwise determined by the Committee, if, on such date, the Stock is listed or quoted on a national or regional securities exchange or quotation system, the Fair Market Value of a share of Stock shall be the closing price of a share of Stock as quoted on the national or regional securities exchange or quotation system constituting the primary market for the Stock, as reported in The Wall Street Journal or such other source as the Company deems reliable. If the relevant date does not fall on a day on which the Stock has traded on such securities exchange or quotation system, the date on which the Fair Market Value shall be established shall be the last day on which the Stock was so traded or quoted prior to the relevant date, or such other appropriate day as shall be determined by the Committee, in its discretion.
- (ii) Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Committee may, in its discretion, determine the Fair Market Value of a share of Stock on the basis of the opening, closing, or average of the high and low sale prices of a share of Stock on such date or the preceding trading day, the actual sale price of a share of Stock received by a Participant, any other reasonable basis using actual transactions in the Stock as reported on a national or regional securities exchange or quotation system, or on any other basis consistent with the requirements of Section 409A. The Committee may vary its method of determination of the Fair Market Value as provided in this Section for different purposes under the Plan to the extent consistent with the requirements of Section 409A.
- (iii) If, on such date, the Stock is not listed or quoted on a national or regional securities exchange or quotation system, the Fair Market Value of a share of Stock shall be as determined by the Committee in good faith without regard to any restriction other than a restriction which, by its terms, will never lapse, and in a manner consistent with the requirements of Section 409A.
- (r) "Full Value Award" means any Award settled in Stock, other than (i) an Option, (ii) a Stock Appreciation Right, or (iii) a Restricted Stock Purchase Right or an Other

Stock-Based Award under which the Company will receive monetary consideration equal to the Fair Market Value (determined on the effective date of grant) of the shares subject to such Award.

- (s) "Incentive Stock Option" means an Option intended to be (as set forth in the Award Agreement) and which qualifies as an incentive stock option within the meaning of Section 422(b) of the Code.
- (t) "Incumbent Director" means a director who either (i) is a member of the Board as of the Effective Date or (ii) is elected, or nominated for election, to the Board with the affirmative votes of at least a majority of the Incumbent Directors at the time of such election or nomination (but excluding a director who was elected or nominated in connection with an actual or threatened proxy contest relating to the election of directors of the Company).
- (u) "Insider" means an Officer, Director or any other person whose transactions in Stock are subject to Section 16 of the Exchange Act.
- (v) "Net Exercise" means a procedure pursuant to which (i) the Company will reduce the number of shares otherwise issuable to a Participant upon the exercise of an Option by the largest whole number of shares having a Fair Market Value that does not exceed the aggregate exercise price for the shares with respect to which the Option is exercised, and (ii) the Participant shall pay to the Company in cash the remaining balance of such aggregate exercise price not satisfied by such reduction in the number of whole shares to be issued.
  - (w) "Nonemployee Director" means a Director who is not an Employee.
- (x) "Nonstatutory Stock Option" means an Option not intended to be (as set forth in the Award Agreement) or which does not qualify as an incentive stock option within the meaning of Section 422(b) of the Code.
- (y) "Officer" means any person designated by the Board as an officer of the Company.
- (z) "Option" means an Incentive Stock Option or a Nonstatutory Stock Option granted pursuant to the Plan.
- (aa) "Other Stock-Based Award" means an Award denominated in shares of Stock and granted pursuant to Section 11.
- (bb) "Ownership Change Event" means the occurrence of any of the following with respect to the Company: (i) the direct or indirect sale or exchange in a single or series of related transactions by the stockholders of the Company of securities of the Company representing more than fifty percent (50%) of the total combined voting power of the Company's thenoutstanding securities entitled to vote generally in the election of Directors; (ii) a merger or consolidation in which the Company is a party; or (iii) the sale, exchange, or transfer of all or substantially all of the assets of the Company (other than a sale, exchange or transfer to one or more subsidiaries of the Company).

- (cc) "Parent Corporation" means any present or future "parent corporation" of the Company, as defined in Section 424(e) of the Code.
- (dd) "Participant" means any eligible person who has been granted one or more Awards.
- (ee) "Participating Company" means the Company or any Parent Corporation, Subsidiary Corporation or Affiliate.
- (ff) "Participating Company Group" means, at any point in time, the Company and all other entities collectively which are then Participating Companies.
- (gg) "Performance Award" means an Award of Performance Shares or Performance Units.
- (hh) "Performance Award Formula" means, for any Performance Award, a formula or table established by the Committee pursuant to Section 10.3 which provides the basis for computing the value of a Performance Award at one or more levels of attainment of applicable Performance Goal(s) measured as of the end of the applicable Performance Period.
- (ii) "Performance Goal" means a performance goal established by the Committee pursuant to Section 10.3.
- (jj) "Performance Period" means a period established by the Committee pursuant to Section 10.3 at the end of which one or more Performance Goals are to be measured.
- (kk) "Performance Share" means a right granted to a Participant pursuant to Section 10 to receive a payment equal to the value of a Performance Share, as determined by the Committee, based upon attainment of applicable Performance Goal(s).
- (II) "Performance Unit" means a right granted to a Participant pursuant to Section 10 to receive a payment equal to the value of a Performance Unit, as determined by the Committee, based upon attainment of applicable Performance Goal(s).
- (mm) "Restricted Stock Award" means an Award of a Restricted Stock Bonus or a Restricted Stock Purchase Right.
- (nn) "Restricted Stock Bonus" means Stock granted to a Participant pursuant to Section 8.
- (oo) "Restricted Stock Purchase Right" means a right to purchase Stock granted to a Participant pursuant to Section 8.
- (pp) "Restricted Stock Unit" means a right granted to a Participant pursuant to Section 9 to receive on a future date or event a share of Stock or cash in lieu thereof, as determined by the Committee.

- (qq) "Rule 16b-3" means Rule 16b-3 under the Exchange Act, as amended from time to time, or any successor rule or regulation.
- (rr) "SAR" or "Stock Appreciation Right" means a right granted to a Participant pursuant to Section 7 to receive payment, for each share of Stock subject to such Award, of an amount equal to the excess, if any, of the Fair Market Value of a share of Stock on the date of exercise of the Award over the exercise price thereof.
  - (ss) "Section 409A" means Section 409A of the Code.
- (tt) "Section 409A Deferred Compensation" means compensation provided pursuant to an Award that constitutes nonqualified deferred compensation within the meaning of Section 409A.
  - (uu) "Securities Act" means the Securities Act of 1933, as amended.
- "Service" means a Participant's employment or service with the (VV) Participating Company Group, whether as an Employee, a Director or a Consultant. Unless otherwise provided by the Committee, a Participant's Service shall not be deemed to have terminated merely because of a change in the capacity in which the Participant renders such Service or a change in the Participating Company for which the Participant renders such Service, provided that there is no interruption or termination of the Participant's Service. Furthermore, a Participant's Service shall not be deemed to have been interrupted or terminated if the Participant takes any military leave, sick leave, or other bona fide leave of absence approved by the Company. However, unless otherwise provided by the Committee, if any such leave taken by a Participant exceeds ninety (90) days, then on the ninety-first (91st) day following the commencement of such leave the Participant's Service shall be deemed to have terminated, unless the Participant's right to return to Service is guaranteed by statute or contract. Notwithstanding the foregoing, unless otherwise designated by the Company or required by law, an unpaid leave of absence shall not be treated as Service for purposes of determining vesting under the Participant's Award Agreement. A Participant's Service shall be deemed to have terminated either upon an actual termination of Service or upon the business entity for which the Participant performs Service ceasing to be a Participating Company. Subject to the foregoing, the Company, in its discretion, shall determine whether the Participant's Service has terminated and the effective date of such termination.
- (ww) "Stock" means the common stock of the Company, as adjusted from time to time in accordance with Section 4.2.
- (xx) "Subsidiary Corporation" means any present or future "subsidiary corporation" of the Company, as defined in Section 424(f) of the Code.
- (yy) "Ten Percent Owner" means a Participant who, at the time an Option is granted to the Participant, owns stock possessing more than ten percent (10%) of the total combined voting power of all classes of stock of a Participating Company (other than an Affiliate) within the meaning of Section 422(b)(6) of the Code.
- (zz) "Trading Compliance Policy" means the written policy of the Company pertaining to the purchase, sale, transfer or other disposition of the Company's equity securities by

Directors, Officers, Employees or other service providers who may possess material, nonpublic information regarding the Company or its securities.

- (aaa) "Vesting Conditions" mean those conditions established in accordance with the Plan prior to the satisfaction of which shares subject to an Award remain subject to forfeiture or a repurchase option in favor of the Company exercisable for the Participant's monetary purchase price, if any, for such shares upon the Participant's termination of Service.
- 2.2 Construction. Captions and titles contained herein are for convenience only and shall not affect the meaning or interpretation of any provision of the Plan. Except when otherwise indicated by the context, the singular shall include the plural and the plural shall include the singular. Use of the term "or" is not intended to be exclusive, unless the context clearly requires otherwise.

## ADMINISTRATION.

- 3.1 Administration by the Committee. The Plan shall be administered by the Committee. All questions of interpretation of the Plan, of any Award Agreement or of any other form of agreement or other document employed by the Company in the administration of the Plan or of any Award shall be determined by the Committee, and such determinations shall be final, binding and conclusive upon all persons having an interest in the Plan or such Award, unless fraudulent or made in bad faith. Any and all actions, decisions and determinations taken or made by the Committee in the exercise of its discretion pursuant to the Plan or Award Agreement or other agreement thereunder (other than determining questions of interpretation pursuant to the preceding sentence) shall be final, binding and conclusive upon all persons having an interest therein. All expenses incurred in the administration of the Plan shall be paid by the Company.
- 3.2 Authority of Officers. Any Officer shall have the authority to act on behalf of the Company with respect to any matter, right, obligation, determination or election which is the responsibility of or which is allocated to the Company herein, provided the Officer has apparent authority with respect to such matter, right, obligation, determination or election. To the extent permitted by applicable law, the Committee may, in its discretion, delegate to a committee comprised of one or more Officers the authority to grant one or more Awards, without further approval of the Committee, to any Employee, other than a person who, at the time of such grant, is an Insider, and to exercise such other powers under the Plan as the Committee may determine; provided, however, that (a) the Committee shall fix the maximum number of shares subject to Awards that may be granted by such Officers, (b) each such Award shall be subject to the terms and conditions of the appropriate standard form of Award Agreement approved by the Board or the Committee and shall conform to the provisions of the Plan, and (c) each such Award shall conform to such other limits and guidelines as may be established from time to time by the Committee.
- 3.3 Administration with Respect to Insiders. With respect to participation by Insiders in the Plan, at any time that any class of equity security of the Company is registered pursuant to Section 12 of the Exchange Act, the Plan shall be administered in compliance with the requirements, if any, of Rule 16b-3.

- 3.4 Powers of the Committee. In addition to any other powers set forth in the Plan and subject to the provisions of the Plan, the Committee shall have the full and final power and authority, in its discretion:
- (a) to determine the persons to whom, and the time or times at which, Awards shall be granted and the number of shares of Stock, units or monetary value to be subject to each Award:
  - (b) to determine the type of Award granted;
  - (c) to determine the Fair Market Value of shares of Stock or other property;
- (d) to determine the terms, conditions and restrictions applicable to each Award (which need not be identical) and any shares acquired pursuant thereto, including, without limitation, (i) the exercise or purchase price of shares pursuant to any Award, (ii) the method of payment for shares purchased pursuant to any Award, (iii) the method for satisfaction of any tax withholding obligation arising in connection with any Award, including by the withholding or delivery of shares of Stock, (iv) the timing, terms and conditions of the exercisability or vesting of any Award or any shares acquired pursuant thereto, (v) the Performance Measures, Performance Period, Performance Award Formula and Performance Goals applicable to any Award and the extent to which such Performance Goals have been attained, (vi) the time of the expiration of any Award, (vii) the effect of the Participant's termination of Service on any of the foregoing, and (viii) all other terms, conditions and restrictions applicable to any Award or shares acquired pursuant thereto not inconsistent with the terms of the Plan;
- (e) to determine whether an Award will be settled in shares of Stock, cash, other property, or in any combination thereof;
  - (f) to approve one or more forms of Award Agreement;
- (g) to amend, modify, extend, cancel or renew any Award or to waive any restrictions or conditions applicable to any Award or any shares acquired pursuant thereto;
- (h) to accelerate, continue, extend or defer the exercisability or vesting of any Award or any shares acquired pursuant thereto, including with respect to the period following a Participant's termination of Service;
- (i) to prescribe, amend or rescind rules, guidelines and policies relating to the Plan, or to adopt sub-plans or supplements to, or alternative versions of, the Plan, including, without limitation, as the Committee deems necessary or desirable to comply with the laws or regulations of or to accommodate the tax policy, accounting principles or custom of, foreign jurisdictions whose citizens may be granted Awards; a

- (j) to correct any defect, supply any omission or reconcile any inconsistency in the Plan or any Award Agreement and to make all other determinations and take such other actions with respect to the Plan or any Award as the Committee may deem advisable to the extent not inconsistent with the provisions of the Plan or applicable law.
- 3.5 Option or SAR Repricing. Without the affirmative vote of holders of a majority of the shares of Stock cast in person or by proxy at a meeting of the stockholders of the Company at which a quorum representing a majority of all outstanding shares of Stock is present or represented by proxy, the Committee shall not approve a program providing for either (a) the cancellation of outstanding Options or SARs having exercise prices per share greater than the then Fair Market Value of a share of Stock ("Underwater Awards") and the grant in substitution therefore of new Options or SARs having a lower exercise price, Full Value Awards or payments in cash, or (b) the amendment of outstanding Underwater Awards to reduce the exercise price thereof. This Section shall not apply to adjustments pursuant to the assumption of or substitution for an Option or SAR in a manner that would comply with Section 424(a) or Section 409A of the Code or to an adjustment pursuant to Section 4.2.
- Indemnification.\* To the fullest extent permitted by applicable law, including without limitation the provisions of the Code, the Securities Act, the Exchange Act and any rules or regulations thereunder, and the Company's certificate of incorporation and bylaws, in addition to such other rights of indemnification as they may have as members of the Board or the Committee or as officers or employees of the Participating Company Group, members of the Board or the Committee and any officers or employees of the Participating Company Group to whom authority to act for the Board, the Committee or the Company is delegated shall be indemnified by the Company against all reasonable expenses, including attorneys' fees, actually and necessarily incurred in connection with the defense of any action, suit or proceeding, or in connection with any appeal therein, to which they or any of them may be a party by reason of any action taken or failure to act under or in connection with the Plan, or any right granted hereunder, and against all amounts paid by them in settlement thereof (provided such settlement is approved by independent legal counsel selected by the Company) or paid by them in satisfaction of a judgment in any such action, suit or proceeding, except in relation to matters as to which it shall be adjudged in such action, suit or proceeding that such person is liable for gross negligence, bad faith or intentional misconduct in duties; provided, however, that within sixty (60) days after the institution of such action, suit or proceeding, such person shall offer to the Company, in writing, the opportunity at its own expense to handle and defend the same.

## SHARES SUBJECT TO PLAN.

4.1 Maximum Number of Shares Issuable. Subject to adjustment as provided in Section 4.2, the maximum aggregate number of shares of Stock that may be issued under the Plan shall be 2,900,000, which shall consist of 2,009,222 newly authorized but unissued shares of Stock under the Plan and 890,778 authorized but unissued shares of Stock under the 2011 Plan, and the shares of Stock underlying any Awards which are reacquired by the Company, forfeited, or

<sup>\*</sup>Section 3.6 amended by the Board of Directors on January 22, 2025.

cancelled, satisfied without the issuance of Stock, or otherwise terminated (other than by exercise) without the issuance of Stock, or any combination thereof, under the Plan or the 2011 Plan.

- 4.2 Adjustments for Changes in Capital Structure. Subject to any required action by the stockholders of the Company and the requirements of Sections 409A and 424 of the Code to the extent applicable, in the event of any change in the Stock effected without receipt of consideration by the Company, whether through merger, consolidation, reorganization, reincorporation, recapitalization, reclassification, stock dividend, stock split, reverse stock split, split-up, split-off, spin-off, combination of shares, exchange of shares, or similar change in the capital structure of the Company, or in the event of payment of a dividend or distribution to the stockholders of the Company in a form other than Stock (excepting regular, periodic cash dividends) that has a material effect on the Fair Market Value of shares of Stock, appropriate and proportionate adjustments shall be made in the number and kind of shares subject to the Plan and to any outstanding Awards, in the Award limits set forth in Section 5.3 and in the exercise or purchase price per share under any outstanding Award in order to prevent dilution or enlargement of Participants' rights under the Plan. For purposes of the foregoing, conversion of any convertible securities of the Company shall not be treated as "effected without receipt of consideration by the Company." If a majority of the shares which are of the same class as the shares that are subject to outstanding Awards are exchanged for, converted into, or otherwise become (whether or not pursuant to a Change in Control) shares of another corporation (the "New Shares"), the Committee may unilaterally amend the outstanding Awards to provide that such Awards are for New Shares. In the event of any such amendment, the number of shares subject to, and the exercise or purchase price per share of, the outstanding Awards shall be adjusted in a fair and equitable manner as determined by the Committee, in its discretion. Any fractional share resulting from an adjustment pursuant to this Section shall be rounded down to the nearest whole number, and in no event may the exercise or purchase price under any Award be decreased to an amount less than the par value, if any, of the stock subject to such Award. The Committee in its discretion, may also make such adjustments in the terms of any Award to reflect, or related to, such changes in the capital structure of the Company or distributions as it deems appropriate, including modification of Performance Goals, Performance Award Formulas and Performance Periods. The adjustments determined by the Committee pursuant to this Section shall be final, binding and conclusive.
- 4.3 Assumption or Substitution of Awards. The Committee may, without affecting the number of shares of Stock available pursuant to Section 4.1, authorize the issuance or assumption of benefits under this Plan in connection with any merger, consolidation, acquisition of property or stock, or reorganization upon such terms and conditions as it may deem appropriate, subject to compliance with Section 409A and any other applicable provisions of the Code.

# 5. ELIGIBILITY, PARTICIPATION AND AWARD LIMITATIONS.

- 5.1 Persons Eligible for Awards. Awards may be granted only to Employees, Consultants and Directors.
- 5.2 Participation in the Plan. Awards are granted solely at the discretion of the Committee. Eligible persons may be granted more than one Award. However, eligibility in accordance with this Section shall not entitle any person to be granted an Award, or, having been granted an Award, to be granted an additional Award.

## 5.3 Award Limitations.

- (a) Incentive Stock Option Limitations.
- (i) Maximum Number of Shares Issuable Pursuant to Incentive Stock Options. Subject to adjustment as provided in Section 4.2, the maximum aggregate number of shares of Stock that may be issued under the Plan pursuant to the exercise of Incentive Stock Options shall not exceed 2,900,000. The maximum aggregate number of shares of Stock that may be issued under the Plan pursuant to all Awards other than Incentive Stock Options shall be the number of shares determined in accordance with Section 4.1.
- (ii) Persons Eligible. An Incentive Stock Option may be granted only to a person who, on the effective date of grant, is an Employee of the Company, a Parent Corporation or a Subsidiary Corporation (each being an "ISO-Qualifying Corporation"). Any person who is not an Employee of an ISO-Qualifying Corporation on the effective date of the grant of an Option to such person may be granted only a Nonstatutory Stock Option.
- (iii) Fair Market Value Limitation. To the extent that Options designated as Incentive Stock Options (granted under all stock option plans of the Participating Company Group, including the Plan) become exercisable by a Participant for the first time during any calendar year for Stock having a Fair Market Value greater than One Hundred Thousand Dollars (\$100,000), the portion of such Options which exceeds such amount shall be treated as Nonstatutory Stock Options. For purposes of this Section, Options designated as Incentive Stock Options shall be taken into account in the order in which they were granted, and the Fair Market Value of Stock shall be determined as of the time the Option with respect to such Stock is granted. If the Code is amended to provide for a limitation different from that set forth in this Section, such different limitation shall be deemed incorporated herein effective as of the date and with respect to such Options as required or permitted by such amendment to the Code. If an Option is treated as an Incentive Stock Option in part and as a Nonstatutory Stock Option in part by reason of the limitation set forth in this Section, the Participant may designate which portion of such Option the Participant is exercising. In the absence of such designation, the Participant shall be deemed to have exercised the Incentive Stock Option portion of the Option first. Upon exercise, shares issued pursuant to each such portion shall be separately identified.
- (b) Nonemployee Director Award Limits. Subject to adjustment as provided in Section 4.2, the maximum number of shares subject to Awards granted to the Nonemployee Directors within any fiscal year of the Company may not exceed the number of shares having an aggregate Fair Market Value as of the date of the Award of \$3,330,000, and the maximum number of shares subject to one or more Awards granted to any individual Nonemployee Director within any fiscal year of the Company may not exceed the number of shares having an aggregate annual Fair Market Value as of the date of the Award of \$330,000.

# STOCK OPTIONS.

Options shall be evidenced by Award Agreements specifying the number of shares of Stock covered thereby, in such form as the Committee shall from time to time establish. Award Agreements evidencing Options may incorporate all or any of the terms of the Plan by reference and shall comply with and be subject to the following terms and conditions:

- 6.1 Exercise Price. The exercise price for each Option shall be established in the discretion of the Committee; provided, however, that (a) the exercise price per share shall be not less than the Fair Market Value of a share of Stock on the effective date of grant of the Option and (b) no Incentive Stock Option granted to a Ten Percent Owner shall have an exercise price per share less than one hundred ten percent (110%) of the Fair Market Value of a share of Stock on the effective date of grant of the Option. Notwithstanding the foregoing, an Option (whether an Incentive Stock Option or a Nonstatutory Stock Option) may be granted with an exercise price lower than the minimum exercise price set forth above if such Option is granted pursuant to an assumption or substitution for another option in a manner that would qualify under the provisions of Section 409A or 424(a) of the Code.
- 6.2 Exercisability and Term of Options. Options shall be exercisable at such time or times, or upon such event or events, and subject to such terms, conditions, performance criteria and restrictions as shall be determined by the Committee and set forth in the Award Agreement evidencing such Option; provided, however, that (a) no Option shall be exercisable after the expiration of ten (10) years after the effective date of grant of such Option, (b) no Incentive Stock Option granted to a Ten Percent Owner shall be exercisable after the expiration of five (5) years after the effective date of grant of such Option and (c) no Option granted to an Employee who is a non-exempt employee for purposes of the Fair Labor Standards Act of 1938, as amended, shall be first exercisable until at least six (6) months following the date of grant of such Option (except in the event of such Employee's death, disability or retirement, upon a Change in Control, or as otherwise permitted by the Worker Economic Opportunity Act). Subject to the foregoing, unless otherwise specified by the Committee in the grant of an Option, each Option shall terminate ten (10) years after the effective date of grant of the Option, unless earlier terminated in accordance with its provisions.

# 6.3 Payment of Exercise Price.

Forms of Consideration Authorized. Except as otherwise provided below, (a) payment of the exercise price for the number of shares of Stock being purchased pursuant to any Option shall be made (i) in cash, by check or in cash equivalent, (ii) by tender to the Company, or attestation to the ownership, of shares of Stock owned by the Participant having a Fair Market Value not less than the exercise price (a "Stock Tender Exercise"), (iii) by delivery of a properly executed notice of exercise together with irrevocable instructions to a broker providing for the assignment to the Company of the proceeds of a sale or loan with respect to some or all of the shares being acquired upon the exercise of the Option (including, without limitation, through an exercise complying with the provisions of Regulation T as promulgated from time to time by the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System) (a "Cashless Exercise"), (iv) by delivery of a properly executed notice electing a Net Exercise, (v) by such other consideration as may be approved by the Committee from time to time to the extent permitted by applicable law, or (vi) by any combination thereof. The Committee may at any time or from time to time grant Options which do not permit all of the foregoing forms of consideration to be used in payment of the exercise price or which otherwise restrict one or more forms of consideration.

# (b) Limitations on Forms of Consideration.

- (i) Stock Tender Exercise. Notwithstanding the foregoing, a Stock Tender Exercise shall not be permitted if it would constitute a violation of the provisions of any law, regulation or agreement restricting the redemption of the Company's stock. If required by the Company, an Option may not be exercised by tender to the Company, or attestation to the ownership, of shares of Stock unless such shares either have been owned by the Participant for a period of time required by the Company (and not used for another option exercise by attestation during such period) or were not acquired, directly or indirectly, from the Company.
- (ii) Cashless Exercise. The Company reserves, at any and all times, the right, in the Company's sole and absolute discretion, to establish, decline to approve or terminate any program or procedures for the exercise of Options by means of a Cashless Exercise, including with respect to one or more Participants specified by the Company notwithstanding that such program or procedures may be available to other Participants.

#### 6.4 Effect of Termination of Service.

- (a) Option Exercisability. Subject to earlier termination of the Option as otherwise provided herein and unless otherwise provided by the Committee, an Option shall terminate immediately upon the Participant's termination of Service to the extent that it is then unvested and shall be exercisable after the Participant's termination of Service to the extent it is then vested only during the applicable time period determined in accordance with this Section and thereafter shall terminate. The Committee may designate an exercise period in any applicable Award Agreement that differs from this Section 6.4(a); provided, however, (i) such exercise period complies with any applicable law, rules and regulations and (ii) if such exercise period does not meet the limitations of Section 422 of the Code regarding post-termination of employment exercise periods, such Option shall be treated as a Nonstatutory Stock Option, notwithstanding any designation to the contrary.
- (i) Disability. If the Participant's Service terminates because of the Disability of the Participant, the Option, to the extent unexercised and exercisable for vested shares on the date on which the Participant's Service terminated, may be exercised by the Participant (or the Participant's guardian or legal representative) at any time prior to the expiration of twelve (12) months after the date on which the Participant's Service terminated, but in any event no later than the date of expiration of the Option's term as set forth in the Award Agreement evidencing such Option (the "Option Expiration Date").
- (ii) Death. If the Participant's Service terminates because of the death of the Participant, then (A) the Option, to the extent unexercised and exercisable for vested shares on the date on which the Participant's Service terminated, may be exercised by the Participant's legal representative or other person who acquired the right to exercise the Option by reason of the Participant's death at any time prior to the expiration of twelve (12) months after the date on which the Participant's Service terminated, but in any event no later than the Option Expiration Date, and (B) solely for the purposes of determining the number of vested shares subject to the Option as of the date on which the Participant's Service terminated, the Participant shall be credited with an additional twelve (12) months of Service. The Participant's Service shall be deemed to have terminated on account of death if the Participant dies within three (3) months after the Participant's

termination of Service; provided, however, that the Participant shall not be credited with additional months of Service if the Participant dies after the Participant's Service has otherwise terminated.

- (iii) Termination for Cause. Notwithstanding any other provision of the Plan to the contrary, if the Participant's Service is terminated for Cause or if, following the Participant's termination of Service and during any period in which the Option otherwise would remain exercisable, the Participant engages in any act that would constitute Cause, the Option shall terminate in its entirety and cease to be exercisable immediately upon such termination of Service or act.
- (iv) Other Termination of Service. If the Participant's Service terminates for any reason, except Disability, death or Cause, the Option, to the extent unexercised and exercisable for vested shares on the date on which the Participant's Service terminated, may be exercised by the Participant at any time prior to the expiration of three (3) months after the date on which the Participant's Service terminated, but in any event no later than the Option Expiration Date.
- (b) Extension if Exercise Prevented by Law. Notwithstanding the foregoing, other than termination of Service for Cause, if the exercise of an Option within the applicable time periods set forth in Section 6.4(a) is prevented by the provisions of Section 14 below, the Option shall remain exercisable until the later of (i) thirty (30) days after the date such exercise first would no longer be prevented by such provisions or (ii) the end of the applicable time period under Section 6.4 (a), but in any event no later than the Option Expiration Date.
- 6.5 Transferability of Options. During the lifetime of the Participant, an Option shall be exercisable only by the Participant or the Participant's guardian or legal representative. An Option shall not be subject in any manner to anticipation, alienation, sale, exchange, transfer, assignment, pledge, encumbrance, or garnishment by creditors of the Participant or the Participant's beneficiary, except transfer by will or by the laws of descent and distribution. Notwithstanding the foregoing, to the extent permitted by the Committee, in its discretion, and set forth in the Award Agreement evidencing such Option, an Option shall be assignable or transferable subject to the applicable limitations, if any, described in the General Instructions to Form S-8 under the Securities Act or, in the case of an Incentive Stock Option, only as permitted by applicable regulations under Section 421 of the Code in a manner that does not disqualify such Option as an Incentive Stock Option.

# STOCK APPRECIATION RIGHTS.

Stock Appreciation Rights shall be evidenced by Award Agreements specifying the number of shares of Stock subject to the Award, in such form as the Committee shall from time to time establish. Award Agreements evidencing SARs may incorporate all or any of the terms of the Plan by reference and shall comply with and be subject to the following terms and conditions:

7.1 Types of SARs Authorized. SARs may be granted in tandem with all or any portion of a related Option (a "Tandem SAR") or may be granted independently of any Option (a "Freestanding SAR"). A Tandem SAR may only be granted concurrently with the grant of the related Option.

7.2 Exercise Price. The exercise price for each SAR shall be established in the discretion of the Committee; provided, however, that (a) the exercise price per share subject to a Tandem SAR shall be the exercise price per share under the related Option and (b) the exercise price per share subject to a Freestanding SAR shall be not less than the Fair Market Value of a share of Stock on the effective date of grant of the SAR. Notwithstanding the foregoing, an SAR may be granted with an exercise price lower than the minimum exercise price set forth above if such SAR is granted pursuant to an assumption or substitution for another stock appreciation right in a manner that would qualify under the provisions of Section 409A of the Code.

# 7.3 Exercisability and Term of SARs.

- (a) Tandem SARs. Tandem SARs shall be exercisable only at the time and to the extent that the related Option is exercisable, subject to such provisions as the Committee may specify where the Tandem SAR is granted with respect to less than the full number of shares of Stock subject to the related Option. The Committee may, in its discretion, provide in any Award Agreement evidencing a Tandem SAR that such SAR may not be exercised without the advance approval of the Company and, if such approval is not given, then the Option shall nevertheless remain exercisable in accordance with its terms. A Tandem SAR shall terminate and cease to be exercisable no later than the date on which the related Option expires or is terminated or canceled. Upon the exercise of a Tandem SAR with respect to some or all of the shares subject to such SAR, the related Option shall be canceled automatically as to the number of shares with respect to which the Tandem SAR was exercised. Upon the exercise of an Option related to a Tandem SAR as to some or all of the shares subject to such Option, the related Tandem SAR shall be canceled automatically as to the number of shares with respect to which the related Option was exercised.
- (b) Freestanding SARs. Freestanding SARs shall be exercisable at such time or times, or upon such event or events, and subject to such terms, conditions, performance criteria and restrictions as shall be determined by the Committee and set forth in the Award Agreement evidencing such SAR; provided, however, that (i) no Freestanding SAR shall be exercisable after the expiration of ten (10) years after the effective date of grant of such SAR and (b) no Freestanding SAR granted to an Employee who is a non-exempt employee for purposes of the Fair Labor Standards Act of 1938, as amended, shall be first exercisable until at least six (6) months following the date of grant of such SAR (except in the event of such Employee's death, disability or retirement, upon a Change in Control, or as otherwise permitted by the Worker Economic Opportunity Act). Subject to the foregoing, unless otherwise specified by the Committee in the grant of a Freestanding SAR, each Freestanding SAR shall terminate ten (10) years after the effective date of grant of the SAR, unless earlier terminated in accordance with its provisions.
- 7.4 Exercise of SARs. Upon the exercise (or deemed exercise pursuant to Section 7.5) of an SAR, the Participant (or the Participant's legal representative or other person who acquired the right to exercise the SAR by reason of the Participant's death) shall be entitled to receive payment of an amount for each share with respect to which the SAR is exercised equal to the excess, if any, of the Fair Market Value of a share of Stock on the date of exercise of the SAR over the exercise price. Payment of such amount shall be made (a) in the case of a Tandem SAR, solely in shares of Stock in a lump sum upon the date of exercise of the SAR and (b) in the case of a Freestanding SAR, in cash, shares of Stock, or any combination thereof as determined by the Committee, in a lump sum upon the date of exercise of the SAR. When payment is to be made in shares of Stock, the number of shares to be issued shall be determined on the basis of the Fair

Market Value of a share of Stock on the date of exercise of the SAR. For purposes of Section 7, an SAR shall be deemed exercised on the date on which the Company receives notice of exercise from the Participant or as otherwise provided in Section 7.5.

- 7.5 Deemed Exercise of SARs. If, on the date on which an SAR would otherwise terminate or expire, the SAR by its terms remains exercisable immediately prior to such termination or expiration and, if so exercised, would result in a payment to the holder of such SAR, then any portion of such SAR which has not previously been exercised shall automatically be deemed to be exercised as of such date with respect to such portion.
- 7.6 Effect of Termination of Service. Subject to earlier termination of the SAR as otherwise provided herein and unless otherwise provided by the Committee, an SAR shall be exercisable after a Participant's termination of Service only to the extent and during the applicable time period determined in accordance with Section 6.4 (treating the SAR as if it were an Option) and thereafter shall terminate.
- 7.7 Transferability of SARs. During the lifetime of the Participant, an SAR shall be exercisable only by the Participant or the Participant's guardian or legal representative. An SAR shall not be subject in any manner to anticipation, alienation, sale, exchange, transfer, assignment, pledge, encumbrance, or garnishment by creditors of the Participant or the Participant's beneficiary, except transfer by will or by the laws of descent and distribution. Notwithstanding the foregoing, to the extent permitted by the Committee, in its discretion, and set forth in the Award Agreement evidencing such Award, a Tandem SAR related to a Nonstatutory Stock Option or a Freestanding SAR shall be assignable or transferable subject to the applicable limitations, if any, described in the General Instructions to Form S-8 under the Securities Act.

## RESTRICTED STOCK AWARDS.

Restricted Stock Awards shall be evidenced by Award Agreements specifying whether the Award is a Restricted Stock Bonus or a Restricted Stock Purchase Right and the number of shares of Stock subject to the Award, in such form as the Committee shall from time to time establish. Award Agreements evidencing Restricted Stock Awards may incorporate all or any of the terms of the Plan by reference and shall comply with and be subject to the following terms and conditions:

- 8.1 Types of Restricted Stock Awards Authorized. Restricted Stock Awards may be granted in the form of either a Restricted Stock Bonus or a Restricted Stock Purchase Right. Restricted Stock Awards may be granted upon such conditions as the Committee shall determine, including, without limitation, upon the attainment of one or more Performance Goals described in Section 10.4. If either the grant of or satisfaction of Vesting Conditions applicable to a Restricted Stock Award is to be contingent upon the attainment of one or more Performance Goals, the Committee shall follow procedures substantially equivalent to those set forth in Sections 10.3 through 10.5(a).
- 8.2 Purchase Price. The purchase price for shares of Stock issuable under each Restricted Stock Purchase Right shall be established by the Committee in its discretion. No monetary payment (other than applicable tax withholding) shall be required as a condition of receiving shares of Stock pursuant to a Restricted Stock Bonus, the consideration for which shall

be services actually rendered to a Participating Company or for its benefit. Notwithstanding the foregoing, if required by applicable state corporate law, the Participant shall furnish consideration in the form of cash or past services rendered to a Participating Company or for its benefit having a value not less than the par value of the shares of Stock subject to a Restricted Stock Award.

- 8.3 Purchase Period. A Restricted Stock Purchase Right shall be exercisable within a period established by the Committee, which shall in no event exceed thirty (30) days from the effective date of the grant of the Restricted Stock Purchase Right.
- 8.4 Payment of Purchase Price. Except as otherwise provided below, payment of the purchase price for the number of shares of Stock being purchased pursuant to any Restricted Stock Purchase Right shall be made (a) in cash, by check or in cash equivalent, (b) by such other consideration as may be approved by the Committee from time to time to the extent permitted by applicable law, or (c) by any combination thereof.
- 8.5 Vesting and Restrictions on Transfer. Shares issued pursuant to any Restricted Stock Award shall be made subject to Vesting Conditions based upon the satisfaction of such Service requirements, conditions, restrictions or performance criteria, including, without limitation, Performance Goals as described in Section 10.4, as shall be established by the Committee and set forth in the Award Agreement evidencing such Award; provided that, with respect to all Restricted Stock Awards other than those made to any Nonemployee Director, (i) the Vesting Conditions for non-performance based Restricted Stock Awards shall provide that the vesting period be at least three years, over which period vesting may be pro-rata in the manner specified in the Award Agreement and (ii) the Vesting Conditions for performance-based Restricted Stock Awards shall provide that the vesting period be at least one year.

During any period in which shares acquired pursuant to a Restricted Stock Award remain subject to Vesting Conditions, such shares may not be sold, exchanged, transferred, pledged, assigned or otherwise disposed of other than pursuant to an Ownership Change Event or as provided in Section 8.8. The Committee, in its discretion, may provide in any Award Agreement evidencing a Restricted Stock Award that, if the satisfaction of Vesting Conditions with respect to any shares subject to such Restricted Stock Award would otherwise occur on a day on which the sale of such shares would violate the provisions of the Trading Compliance Policy, then satisfaction of the Vesting Conditions automatically shall be determined on the next trading day on which the sale of such shares would not violate the Trading Compliance Policy. Upon request by the Company, each Participant shall execute any agreement evidencing such transfer restrictions prior to the receipt of shares of Stock hereunder and shall promptly present to the Company any and all certificates representing shares of Stock acquired hereunder for the placement on such certificates of appropriate legends evidencing any such transfer restrictions.

8.6 Voting Rights; Dividends and Distributions. Except as provided in this Section, Section 8.5 and any Award Agreement, during any period in which shares acquired pursuant to a Restricted Stock Award remain subject to Vesting Conditions, the Participant shall have all of the rights of a stockholder of the Company holding shares of Stock, including the right to vote such shares and to receive all dividends and other distributions paid with respect to such shares; provided, however, that if so determined by the Committee and provided by the Award Agreement, such dividends and distributions shall be subject to the same Vesting Conditions as the shares subject to the Restricted Stock Award with respect to which such dividends or distributions were

paid, and otherwise shall be paid no later than the end of the calendar year in which such dividends or distributions are paid to stockholders (or, if later, the 15th day of the third month following the date such dividends or distributions are paid to stockholders). In the event of a dividend or distribution paid in shares of Stock or other property or any other adjustment made upon a change in the capital structure of the Company as described in Section 4.2, any and all new, substituted or additional securities or other property (other than regular, periodic cash dividends) to which the Participant is entitled by reason of the Participant's Restricted Stock Award shall be immediately subject to the same Vesting Conditions as the shares subject to the Restricted Stock Award with respect to which such dividends or distributions were paid or adjustments were made.

- 8.7 Effect of Termination of Service. Unless otherwise provided by the Committee in the Award Agreement evidencing a Restricted Stock Award, if a Participant's Service terminates for any reason, whether voluntary or involuntary (including the Participant's death or disability), then (a) the Company shall have the option to repurchase for the purchase price paid by the Participant any shares acquired by the Participant pursuant to a Restricted Stock Purchase Right which remain subject to Vesting Conditions as of the date of the Participant's termination of Service and (b) the Participant shall forfeit to the Company any shares acquired by the Participant pursuant to a Restricted Stock Bonus which remain subject to Vesting Conditions as of the date of the Participant's termination of Service. The Company shall have the right to assign at any time any repurchase right it may have, whether or not such right is then exercisable, to one or more persons as may be selected by the Company.
- 8.8 Nontransferability of Restricted Stock Award Rights. Rights to acquire shares of Stock pursuant to a Restricted Stock Award shall not be subject in any manner to anticipation, alienation, sale, exchange, transfer, assignment, pledge, encumbrance or garnishment by creditors of the Participant or the Participant's beneficiary, except transfer by will or the laws of descent and distribution. All rights with respect to a Restricted Stock Award granted to a Participant hereunder shall be exercisable during his or her lifetime only by such Participant or the Participant's guardian or legal representative.

# RESTRICTED STOCK UNIT AWARDS.

Restricted Stock Unit Awards shall be evidenced by Award Agreements specifying the number of Restricted Stock Units subject to the Award, in such form as the Committee shall from time to time establish. Award Agreements evidencing Restricted Stock Units may incorporate all or any of the terms of the Plan by reference and shall comply with and be subject to the following terms and conditions:

- 9.1 Grant of Restricted Stock Unit Awards. Restricted Stock Unit Awards may be granted upon such conditions as the Committee shall determine, including, without limitation, upon the attainment of one or more Performance Goals described in Section 10.4. If either the grant of a Restricted Stock Unit Award or the Vesting Conditions with respect to such Award is to be contingent upon the attainment of one or more Performance Goals, the Committee shall follow procedures substantially equivalent to those set forth in Sections 10.3 through 10.5(a).
- 9.2 Purchase Price. No monetary payment (other than applicable tax withholding, if any) shall be required as a condition of receiving a Restricted Stock Unit Award, the consideration for which shall be services actually rendered to a Participating Company or for its benefit.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, if required by applicable state corporate law, the Participant shall furnish consideration in the form of cash or past services rendered to a Participating Company or for its benefit having a value not less than the par value of the shares of Stock issued upon settlement of the Restricted Stock Unit Award.

- 9.3 Vesting. Restricted Stock Unit Awards may (but need not) be made subject to Vesting Conditions based upon the satisfaction of such Service requirements, conditions, restrictions or performance criteria, including, without limitation, Performance Goals as described in Section 10.4, as shall be established by the Committee and set forth in the Award Agreement evidencing such Award. The Committee, in its discretion, may provide in any Award Agreement evidencing a Restricted Stock Unit Award that, if the satisfaction of Vesting Conditions with respect to any shares subject to the Award would otherwise occur on a day on which the sale of such shares would violate the provisions of the Trading Compliance Policy, then the satisfaction of the Vesting Conditions automatically shall be determined on the first to occur of (a) the next trading day on which the sale of such shares would not violate the Trading Compliance Policy or (b) the later of (i) last day of the calendar year in which the original vesting date occurred or (ii) the last day of the Company's taxable year in which the original vesting date occurred.
- 9.4 Voting Rights, Dividend Equivalent Rights and Distributions. Participants shall have no voting rights with respect to shares of Stock represented by Restricted Stock Units until the date of the issuance of such shares (as evidenced by the appropriate entry on the books of the Company or of a duly authorized transfer agent of the Company). However, the Committee, in its discretion, may provide in the Award Agreement evidencing any Restricted Stock Unit Award that the Participant shall be entitled to Dividend Equivalent Rights with respect to the payment of cash dividends on Stock during the period beginning on the date such Award is granted and ending, with respect to each share subject to the Award, on the earlier of the date the Award is settled or the date on which it is terminated. Such Dividend Equivalent Rights, if any, shall be paid by crediting the Participant with additional whole Restricted Stock Units as of the date of payment of such cash dividends on Stock. The number of additional Restricted Stock Units (rounded to the nearest whole number) to be so credited shall be determined by dividing (a) the amount of cash dividends paid on such date with respect to the number of shares of Stock represented by the Restricted Stock Units previously credited to the Participant by (b) the Fair Market Value per share of Stock on such date. Such additional Restricted Stock Units shall be subject to the same terms and conditions and shall be settled in the same manner and at the same time as the Restricted Stock Units originally subject to the Restricted Stock Unit Award. In the event of a dividend or distribution paid in shares of Stock or other property or any other adjustment made upon a change in the capital structure of the Company as described in Section 4.2, appropriate adjustments shall be made in the Participant's Restricted Stock Unit Award so that it represents the right to receive upon settlement any and all new, substituted or additional securities or other property (other than regular, periodic cash dividends) to which the Participant would be entitled by reason of the shares of Stock issuable upon settlement of the Award, and all such new, substituted or additional securities or other property shall be immediately subject to the same Vesting Conditions as are applicable to the Award.
- 9.5 Effect of Termination of Service. Unless otherwise provided by the Committee and set forth in the Award Agreement evidencing a Restricted Stock Unit Award, if a Participant's Service terminates for any reason, whether voluntary or involuntary (including the Participant's death or disability), then the Participant shall forfeit to the Company any Restricted Stock Units

pursuant to the Award which remain subject to Vesting Conditions as of the date of the Participant's termination of Service.

- 9.6 Settlement of Restricted Stock Unit Awards. The Company shall issue to a Participant on the date on which Restricted Stock Units subject to the Participant's Restricted Stock Unit Award vest or on such other date determined by the Committee, in its discretion, and set forth in the Award Agreement one (1) share of Stock (and/or any other new, substituted or additional securities or other property pursuant to an adjustment described in Section 9.4) for each Restricted Stock Unit then becoming vested or otherwise to be settled on such date, subject to the withholding of applicable taxes, if any. If permitted by the Committee, the Participant may elect, consistent with the requirements of Section 409A, to defer receipt of all or any portion of the shares of Stock or other property otherwise issuable to the Participant pursuant to this Section, and such deferred issuance date(s) and amount(s) elected by the Participant shall be set forth in the Award Agreement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Committee, in its discretion, may provide for settlement of any Restricted Stock Unit Award by payment to the Participant in cash of an amount equal to the Fair Market Value on the payment date of the shares of Stock or other property otherwise issuable to the Participant pursuant to this Section.
- 9.7 Nontransferability of Restricted Stock Unit Awards. The right to receive shares pursuant to a Restricted Stock Unit Award shall not be subject in any manner to anticipation, alienation, sale, exchange, transfer, assignment, pledge, encumbrance, or garnishment by creditors of the Participant or the Participant's beneficiary, except transfer by will or by the laws of descent and distribution. All rights with respect to a Restricted Stock Unit Award granted to a Participant hereunder shall be exercisable during his or her lifetime only by such Participant or the Participant's guardian or legal representative.

### 10. PERFORMANCE AWARDS.

Performance Awards shall be evidenced by Award Agreements in such form as the Committee shall from time to time establish. Award Agreements evidencing Performance Awards may incorporate all or any of the terms of the Plan by reference and shall comply with and be subject to the following terms and conditions:

- 10.1 Types of Performance Awards Authorized. Performance Awards may be granted in the form of either Performance Shares or Performance Units. Each Award Agreement evidencing a Performance Award shall specify the number of Performance Shares or Performance Units subject thereto, the Performance Award Formula, the Performance Goal(s) and Performance Period applicable to the Award, and the other terms, conditions and restrictions of the Award.
- 10.2 Initial Value of Performance Shares and Performance Units. Unless otherwise provided by the Committee in granting a Performance Award, each Performance Share shall have an initial monetary value equal to the Fair Market Value of one (1) share of Stock, subject to adjustment as provided in Section 4.2, on the effective date of grant of the Performance Share, and each Performance Unit shall have an initial monetary value established by the Committee at the time of grant. The final value payable to the Participant in settlement of a Performance Award determined on the basis of the applicable Performance Award Formula will depend on the extent to which Performance Goals established by the Committee are attained within the applicable Performance Period established by the Committee.

- 10.3 Establishment of Performance Period, Performance Goals and Performance Award Formula. In granting each Performance Award, the Committee shall establish in writing the applicable Performance Period, Performance Award Formula and one or more Performance Goals which, when measured at the end of the Performance Period, shall determine on the basis of the Performance Award Formula the final value of the Performance Award to be paid to the Participant. The Company shall notify each Participant granted a Performance Award of the terms of such Award, including the Performance Period, Performance Goal(s) and Performance Award Formula.
- 10.4 Measurement of Performance Goals. Performance Goals shall be established by the Committee on the basis of targets to be attained ("Performance Targets") with respect to one or more measures of business or financial performance, other performance measures related to quality and service, and such other performance measures as are generally used in the Company's industry (each, a "Performance Measure"), subject to the following:
- Performance Measures. Performance Measures shall be calculated in (a) accordance with the Company's financial statements, or, if such terms are not used in the Company's financial statements, they shall be calculated in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles, a method used generally in the Company's industry, or in accordance with a methodology established by the Committee prior to the grant of the Performance Award. Performance Measures shall be calculated with respect to the Company and each Subsidiary Corporation consolidated therewith for financial reporting purposes or such division or other business unit as may be selected by the Committee. Unless otherwise determined by the Committee prior to the grant of the Performance Award, the Performance Measures applicable to the Performance Award shall be calculated prior to the accrual of expense for any Performance Award for the same Performance Period and excluding the effect (whether positive or negative) on the Performance Measures of any change in accounting standards or any extraordinary, unusual or nonrecurring item, as determined by the Committee, occurring after the establishment of the Performance Goals applicable to the Performance Award. Each such adjustment, if any, shall be made solely for the purpose of providing a consistent basis from period to period for the calculation of Performance Measures in order to prevent the dilution or enlargement of the Participant's rights with respect to a Performance Award. Performance Measures may be one or more of the following, as determined by the Committee:
  - (i) revenue;
  - (ii) sales;
  - (iii) expenses;
  - (iv) operating income;
  - (v) gross margin;
  - (vi) operating margin;
- (vii) earnings before any one or more of: stock-based compensation expense, interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization;

- (viii) pre-tax profit;
- (ix) net operating income;
- (x) net income;
- (xi) economic value added;
- (xii) free cash flow;
- (xiii) operating cash flow;
- (xiv) balance of cash, cash equivalents and marketable securities;
- (xv) stock price;
- (xvi) earnings per share;
- (xvii) return on stockholder equity;
- (xviii) return on capital;
- (xix) return on assets;
- (xx) return on investment;
- (xxi) total stockholder return;
- (xxii) employee satisfaction;
- (xxiii) employee retention;
- (xxiv) market share;
- (xxv) customer satisfaction;
- (xxvi) product development;
- (xxvii) research and development expenses;
- (xxviii)completion of an identified special project;
- (xxix) completion of a joint venture or other corporate transaction;
- (xxx) recognized accreditation, such as National Committee for Quality Assurance (NCQA) accreditation;
  - (xxxi) objective clinical performance, including, but not limited to,

Healthcare Effectiveness Data and Information Set (HEDIS) measures;

(xxxii) objective consumer experience, including, but not limited to, Consumer Assessment of Healthcare Providers and Systems (CAHPS) measures; and

(xxxiii) Medicare Star Ratings.

(b) Performance Targets. Performance Targets may include a minimum, maximum, target level and intermediate levels of performance, with the final value of a Performance Award determined under the applicable Performance Award Formula by the level attained during the applicable Performance Period. A Performance Target may be stated as an absolute value, a growth or reduction in a value, or as a value determined relative to an index, budget or other standard selected by the Committee.

#### 10.5 Settlement of Performance Awards.

- (a) Determination of Final Value. As soon as practicable following the completion of the Performance Period applicable to a Performance Award, the Committee shall certify in writing the extent to which the applicable Performance Goals have been attained and the resulting final value of the Award earned by the Participant and to be paid upon its settlement in accordance with the applicable Performance Award Formula.
- (b) Discretionary Adjustment of Award Formula. In its discretion, the Committee may, either at the time it grants a Performance Award or at any time thereafter, provide for the positive or negative adjustment of the Performance Award Formula applicable to a Performance Award granted to any Participant to reflect such Participant's individual performance in his or her position with the Company or such other factors as the Committee may determine.
- (c) Effect of Leaves of Absence. Unless otherwise required by law or a Participant's Award Agreement, payment of the final value, if any, of a Performance Award held by a Participant who has taken in excess of thirty (30) days in unpaid leaves of absence during a Performance Period shall be prorated on the basis of the number of days of the Participant's Service during the Performance Period during which the Participant was not on an unpaid leave of absence.
- (d) Notice to Participants. As soon as practicable following the Committee's determination and certification in accordance with Sections 10.5(a) and (b), the Company shall notify each Participant of the determination of the Committee.
- (e) Payment in Settlement of Performance Awards. As soon as practicable following the Committee's determination and certification in accordance with Sections 10.5(a) and (b), but in any event within the Short-Term Deferral Period described in Section 15.1 (except as otherwise provided below or consistent with the requirements of Section 409A), payment shall be made to each eligible Participant (or such Participant's legal representative or other person who acquired the right to receive such payment by reason of the Participant's death) of the final value of the Participant's Performance Award. Payment of such amount shall be made in cash, shares of Stock, or a combination thereof as determined by the Committee. Unless otherwise provided in the Award Agreement evidencing a Performance Award, payment shall be made in a lump sum. If permitted by the Committee, the Participant may elect, consistent with the requirements of

Section 409A, to defer receipt of all or any portion of the payment to be made to the Participant pursuant to this Section, and such deferred payment date(s) elected by the Participant shall be set forth in the Award Agreement. If any payment is to be made on a deferred basis, the Committee may, but shall not be obligated to, provide for the payment during the deferral period of Dividend Equivalent Rights or interest.

- (f) Provisions Applicable to Payment in Shares. If payment is to be made in shares of Stock, the number of such shares shall be determined by dividing the final value of the Performance Award by the Fair Market Value of a share of Stock determined by the method specified in the Award Agreement. Shares of Stock issued in payment of any Performance Award may be fully vested and freely transferable shares or may be shares of Stock subject to Vesting Conditions as provided in Section 8.5. Any shares subject to Vesting Conditions shall be evidenced by an appropriate Award Agreement and shall be subject to the provisions of Sections 8.5 through 8.8 above.
- Voting Rights; Dividend Equivalent Rights and Distributions. Participants shall have no voting rights with respect to shares of Stock represented by Performance Share Awards until the date of the issuance of such shares, if any (as evidenced by the appropriate entry on the books of the Company or of a duly authorized transfer agent of the Company). However, the Committee, in its discretion, may provide in the Award Agreement evidencing any Performance Share Award that the Participant shall be entitled to Dividend Equivalent Rights with respect to the payment of cash dividends on Stock during the period beginning on the date the Award is granted and ending, with respect to each share subject to the Award, on the earlier of the date on which the Performance Shares are settled or the date on which they are forfeited. Such Dividend Equivalent Rights, if any, shall be credited to the Participant in the form of additional whole Performance Shares as of the date of payment of such cash dividends on Stock. The number of additional Performance Shares (rounded to the nearest whole number) to be so credited shall be determined by dividing (a) the amount of cash dividends paid on the dividend payment date with respect to the number of shares of Stock represented by the Performance Shares previously credited to the Participant by (b) the Fair Market Value per share of Stock on such date. Dividend Equivalent Rights may be paid currently or may be accumulated and paid to the extent that Performance Shares become nonforfeitable, as determined by the Committee. Settlement of Dividend Equivalent Rights may be made in cash, shares of Stock, or a combination thereof as determined by the Committee, and may be paid on the same basis as settlement of the related Performance Share as provided in Section 10.5. Dividend Equivalent Rights shall not be paid with respect to Performance Units. In the event of a dividend or distribution paid in shares of Stock or other property or any other adjustment made upon a change in the capital structure of the Company as described in Section 4.2, appropriate adjustments shall be made in the Participant's Performance Share Award so that it represents the right to receive upon settlement any and all new, substituted or additional securities or other property (other than regular, periodic cash dividends) to which the Participant would be entitled by reason of the shares of Stock issuable upon settlement of the Performance Share Award, and all such new, substituted or additional securities or other property shall be immediately subject to the same Performance Goals as are applicable to the Award.
- 10.7 Effect of Termination of Service. Unless otherwise provided by the Committee and set forth in the Award Agreement evidencing a Performance Award, the effect of a Participant's termination of Service on the Performance Award shall be as follows:

- (a) Death or Disability. If the Participant's Service terminates because of the death or Disability of the Participant before the completion of the Performance Period applicable to the Performance Award, the final value of the Participant's Performance Award shall be determined by the extent to which the applicable Performance Goals have been attained with respect to the entire Performance Period and shall be prorated based on the number of months of the Participant's Service during the Performance Period. Payment shall be made following the end of the Performance Period in any manner permitted by Section 10.5.
- (b) Other Termination of Service. If the Participant's Service terminates for any reason except death or Disability before the completion of the Performance Period applicable to the Performance Award, such Award shall be forfeited in its entirety; provided, however, that in the event of an involuntary termination of the Participant's Service, the Committee, in its discretion, may waive the automatic forfeiture of all or any portion of any such Award and determine the final value of the Performance Award in the manner provided by Section 10.7(a). Payment of any amount pursuant to this Section shall be made following the end of the Performance Period in any manner permitted by Section 10.5.
- 10.8 Nontransferability of Performance Awards. Prior to settlement in accordance with the provisions of the Plan, no Performance Award shall be subject in any manner to anticipation, alienation, sale, exchange, transfer, assignment, pledge, encumbrance, or garnishment by creditors of the Participant or the Participant's beneficiary, except transfer by will or by the laws of descent and distribution. All rights with respect to a Performance Award granted to a Participant hereunder shall be exercisable during his or her lifetime only by such Participant or the Participant's guardian or legal representative.

### 11. CASH-BASED AWARDS AND OTHER STOCK-BASED AWARDS.

Cash-Based Awards and Other Stock-Based Awards shall be evidenced by Award Agreements in such form as the Committee shall from time to time establish. Award Agreements evidencing Cash-Based Awards and Other Stock-Based Awards may incorporate all or any of the terms of the Plan by reference and shall comply with and be subject to the following terms and conditions:

- 11.1 Grant of Cash-Based Awards. Subject to the provisions of the Plan, the Committee, at any time and from time to time, may grant Cash-Based Awards to Participants in such amounts and upon such terms and conditions, including the achievement of performance criteria, as the Committee may determine.
- 11.2 Grant of Other Stock-Based Awards. The Committee may grant other types of equity-based or equity-related Awards not otherwise described by the terms of this Plan (including the grant or offer for sale of unrestricted securities, stock-equivalent units, stock appreciation units, securities or debentures convertible into common stock or other forms determined by the Committee) in such amounts and subject to such terms and conditions as the Committee shall determine. Other Stock-Based Awards may be made available as a form of payment in the settlement of other Awards or as payment in lieu of compensation to which a Participant is otherwise entitled. Other Stock-Based Awards may involve the transfer of actual shares of Stock to Participants, or payment in cash or otherwise of amounts based on the value of Stock and may

include, without limitation, Awards designed to comply with or take advantage of the applicable local laws of jurisdictions other than the United States.

- 11.3 Value of Cash-Based and Other Stock-Based Awards. Each Cash-Based Award shall specify a monetary payment amount or payment range as determined by the Committee. Each Other Stock-Based Award shall be expressed in terms of shares of Stock or units based on such shares of Stock, as determined by the Committee. The Committee may require the satisfaction of such Service requirements, conditions, restrictions or performance criteria, including, without limitation, Performance Goals as described in Section 10.4, as shall be established by the Committee and set forth in the Award Agreement evidencing such Award. If the Committee exercises its discretion to establish performance criteria, the final value of Cash-Based Awards or Other Stock-Based Awards that will be paid to the Participant will depend on the extent to which the performance criteria are met.
- 11.4 Payment or Settlement of Cash-Based Awards and Other Stock-Based Awards. Payment or settlement, if any, with respect to a Cash-Based Award or an Other Stock-Based Award shall be made in accordance with the terms of the Award, in cash, shares of Stock or other securities or any combination thereof as the Committee determines. To the extent applicable, payment or settlement with respect to each Cash-Based Award and Other Stock-Based Award shall be made in compliance with the requirements of Section 409A.
- 11.5 Voting Rights; Dividend Equivalent Rights and Distributions. Participants shall have no voting rights with respect to shares of Stock represented by Other Stock-Based Awards until the date of the issuance of such shares of Stock (as evidenced by the appropriate entry on the books of the Company or of a duly authorized transfer agent of the Company), if any, in settlement of such Award. However, the Committee, in its discretion, may provide in the Award Agreement evidencing any Other Stock-Based Award that the Participant shall be entitled to Dividend Equivalent Rights with respect to the payment of cash dividends on Stock during the period beginning on the date such Award is granted and ending, with respect to each share subject to the Award, on the earlier of the date the Award is settled or the date on which it is terminated. Such Dividend Equivalent Rights, if any, shall be paid in accordance with the provisions set forth in Section 9.4. Dividend Equivalent Rights shall not be granted with respect to Cash-Based Awards. In the event of a dividend or distribution paid in shares of Stock or other property or any other adjustment made upon a change in the capital structure of the Company as described in Section 4.2. appropriate adjustments shall be made in the Participant's Other Stock-Based Award so that it represents the right to receive upon settlement any and all new, substituted or additional securities or other property (other than regular, periodic cash dividends) to which the Participant would be entitled by reason of the shares of Stock issuable upon settlement of such Award, and all such new, substituted or additional securities or other property shall be immediately subject to the same Vesting Conditions and performance criteria, if any, as are applicable to the Award.
- 11.6 Effect of Termination of Service. Each Award Agreement evidencing a Cash-Based Award or Other Stock-Based Award shall set forth the extent to which the Participant shall have the right to retain such Award following termination of the Participant's Service. Such provisions shall be determined in the discretion of the Committee, need not be uniform among all Cash-Based Awards or Other Stock-Based Awards, and may reflect distinctions based on the reasons for termination, subject to the requirements of Section 409A, if applicable.

11.7 Nontransferability of Cash-Based Awards and Other Stock-Based Awards. Prior to the payment or settlement of a Cash-Based Award or Other Stock-Based Award, the Award shall not be subject in any manner to anticipation, alienation, sale, exchange, transfer, assignment, pledge, encumbrance, or garnishment by creditors of the Participant or the Participant's beneficiary, except transfer by will or by the laws of descent and distribution. The Committee may impose such additional restrictions on any shares of Stock issued in settlement of Cash-Based Awards and Other Stock-Based Awards as it may deem advisable, including, without limitation, minimum holding period requirements, restrictions under applicable federal securities laws, under the requirements of any stock exchange or market upon which such shares of Stock are then listed and/or traded, or under any state securities laws or foreign law applicable to such shares of Stock.

# 12. STANDARD FORMS OF AWARD AGREEMENT.

- 12.1 Award Agreements. Each Award shall comply with and be subject to the terms and conditions set forth in the appropriate form of Award Agreement approved by the Committee and as amended from time to time. No Award or purported Award shall be a valid and binding obligation of the Company unless evidenced by a fully executed Award Agreement, which execution may be evidenced by electronic means. Any Award Agreement may consist of an appropriate form of Notice of Grant and a form of Agreement incorporated therein by reference, or such other form or forms, including electronic media, as the Committee may approve from time to time.
- 12.2 Authority to Vary Terms. The Committee shall have the authority from time to time to vary the terms of any standard form of Award Agreement either in connection with the grant or amendment of an individual Award or in connection with the authorization of a new standard form or forms; provided, however, that the terms and conditions of any such new, revised or amended standard form or forms of Award Agreement are not inconsistent with the terms of the Plan.

# 13. CHANGE IN CONTROL.

- 13.1 Effect of Change in Control on Awards. Notwithstanding any provision of the Plan or an Award Agreement to the contrary, for any Participant who is covered by the Molina Healthcare, Inc. Amended and Restated Change in Control Severance Plan, any change to a Participant's Award by reason of a Change in Control shall be governed by the terms of such plan. For all other Participants and subject to the requirements and limitations of Section 409A, if applicable, the Committee may provide for any one or more of the following:
- (a) Accelerated Vesting. In its discretion, the Committee may provide in the grant of any Award or at any other time may take such action as it deems appropriate to provide for acceleration of the exercisability, vesting and/or settlement in connection with a Change in Control of each or any outstanding Award or portion thereof and shares acquired pursuant thereto upon such conditions, including termination of the Participant's Service prior to, upon, or following such Change in Control, and to such extent as the Committee shall determine.
- (b) Assumption, Continuation or Substitution. In the event of a Change in Control, the surviving, continuing, successor, or purchasing corporation or other business entity or

parent thereof, as the case may be (the "Acquiror"), may, without the consent of any Participant, either assume or continue the Company's rights and obligations under each or any Award or portion thereof outstanding immediately prior to the Change in Control or substitute for each or any such outstanding Award or portion thereof a substantially equivalent award with respect to the Acquiror's stock, as applicable. For purposes of this Section, if so determined by the Committee in its discretion, an Award denominated in shares of Stock shall be deemed assumed if, following the Change in Control, the Award confers the right to receive, subject to the terms and conditions of the Plan and the applicable Award Agreement, for each share of Stock subject to the Award immediately prior to the Change in Control, the consideration (whether stock, cash, other securities or property or a combination thereof) to which a holder of a share of Stock on the effective date of the Change in Control was entitled (and if holders were offered a choice of consideration, the type of consideration chosen by the holders of a majority of the outstanding shares of Stock); provided, however, that if such consideration is not solely common stock of the Acquiror, the Committee may, with the consent of the Acquiror, provide for the consideration to be received upon the exercise or settlement of the Award, for each share of Stock subject to the Award, to consist solely of common stock of the Acquiror equal in Fair Market Value to the per share consideration received by holders of Stock pursuant to the Change in Control. Any Award or portion thereof which is neither assumed or continued by the Acquiror in connection with the Change in Control nor exercised or settled as of the time of consummation of the Change in Control shall terminate and cease to be outstanding effective as of the time of consummation of the Change in Control.

Cash-Out of Outstanding Stock-Based Awards. The Committee may, in (c) its discretion and without the consent of any Participant, determine that, upon the occurrence of a Change in Control, each or any Award denominated in shares of Stock or portion thereof outstanding immediately prior to the Change in Control and not previously exercised or settled shall be canceled in exchange for a payment with respect to each vested share (and each unvested share, if so determined by the Committee) of Stock subject to such canceled Award in (i) cash, (ii) stock of the Company or of a corporation or other business entity a party to the Change in Control, or (iii) other property which, in any such case, shall be in an amount having a Fair Market Value equal to the Fair Market Value of the consideration to be paid per share of Stock in the Change in Control, reduced (but not below zero) by the exercise or purchase price per share, if any, under such Award. In the event such determination is made by the Committee, an Award having an exercise or purchase price per share equal to or greater than the Fair Market Value of the consideration to be paid per share of Stock in the Change in Control may be canceled without payment of consideration to the holder thereof. Payment pursuant to this Section (reduced by applicable withholding taxes, if any) shall be made to Participants in respect of the vested portions of their canceled Awards as soon as practicable following the date of the Change in Control and in respect of the unvested portions of their canceled Awards in accordance with the vesting schedules applicable to such Awards.

#### 13.2 Federal Excise Tax Under Section 4999 of the Code.

(a) Excess Parachute Payment. In the event that any acceleration of vesting pursuant to an Award and any other payment or benefit received or to be received by a Participant would subject the Participant to any excise tax pursuant to Section 4999 of the Code due to the characterization of such acceleration of vesting, payment or benefit as an "excess parachute payment" under Section 280G of the Code, the Participant may elect to reduce the amount of any acceleration of vesting called for under the Award in order to avoid such characterization.

(b) Determination by Independent Accountants. To aid the Participant in making any election called for under Section 13.2(a), no later than the date of the occurrence of any event that might reasonably be anticipated to result in an "excess parachute payment" to the Participant as described in Section 13.2(a), the Company shall request a determination in writing by independent public accountants selected by the Company (the "Accountants"). As soon as practicable thereafter, the Accountants shall determine and report to the Company and the Participant the amount of such acceleration of vesting, payments and benefits which would produce the greatest after-tax benefit to the Participant. For the purposes of such determination, the Accountants may rely on reasonable, good faith interpretations concerning the application of Sections 280G and 4999 of the Code. The Company and the Participant shall furnish to the Accountants such information and documents as the Accountants may reasonably request in order to make their required determination. The Company shall bear all fees and expenses the Accountants charge in connection with their services contemplated by this Section.

# 14. COMPLIANCE WITH SECURITIES LAW.

The grant of Awards and the issuance of shares of Stock pursuant to any Award shall be subject to compliance with all applicable requirements of federal, state and foreign law with respect to such securities and the requirements of any stock exchange or market system upon which the Stock may then be listed. In addition, no Award may be exercised or shares issued pursuant to an Award unless (a) a registration statement under the Securities Act shall at the time of such exercise or issuance be in effect with respect to the shares issuable pursuant to the Award, or (b) in the opinion of legal counsel to the Company, the shares issuable pursuant to the Award may be issued in accordance with the terms of an applicable exemption from the registration requirements of the Securities Act. The inability of the Company to obtain from any regulatory body having jurisdiction the authority, if any, deemed by the Company's legal counsel to be necessary to the lawful issuance and sale of any shares hereunder shall relieve the Company of any liability in respect of the failure to issue or sell such shares as to which such requisite authority shall not have been obtained. As a condition to issuance of any Stock, the Company may require the Participant to satisfy any qualifications that may be necessary or appropriate, to evidence compliance with any applicable law or regulation and to make any representation or warranty with respect thereto as may be requested by the Company.

### COMPLIANCE WITH SECTION 409A.

- 15.1 Awards Subject to Section 409A. The Company intends that Awards granted pursuant to the Plan shall either be exempt from or comply with Section 409A, and the Plan shall be so construed. The provisions of this Section 15 shall apply to any Award or portion thereof that constitutes or provides for payment of Section 409A Deferred Compensation. Such Awards may include, without limitation:
- (a) A Nonstatutory Stock Option or SAR that includes any feature for the deferral of compensation other than the deferral of recognition of income until the later of (i) the exercise or disposition of the Award or (ii) the time the stock acquired pursuant to the exercise of the Award first becomes substantially vested.

(b) Any Restricted Stock Unit Award, Performance Award, Cash-Based Award or Other Stock-Based Award that either (i) provides by its terms for settlement of all or any portion of the Award at a time or upon an event that will or may occur later than the end of the Short-Term Deferral Period (as defined below) or (ii) permits the Participant granted the Award to elect one or more dates or events upon which the Award will be settled after the end of the Short-Term Deferral Period.

Subject to the provisions of Section 409A, the term "Short-Term Deferral Period" means the 2½ month period ending on the later of (i) the 15th day of the third month following the end of the Participant's taxable year in which the right to payment under the applicable portion of the Award is no longer subject to a substantial risk of forfeiture or (ii) the 15th day of the third month following the end of the Company's taxable year in which the right to payment under the applicable portion of the Award is no longer subject to a substantial risk of forfeiture. For this purpose, the term "substantial risk of forfeiture" shall have the meaning provided by Section 409A.

- 15.2 Deferral and/or Distribution Elections. Except as otherwise permitted or required by Section 409A, the following rules shall apply to any compensation deferral and/or payment elections (each, an "Election") that may be permitted or required by the Committee pursuant to an Award providing Section 409A Deferred Compensation:
- (a) Elections must be in writing and specify the amount of the payment in settlement of an Award being deferred, as well as the time and form of payment as permitted by this Plan.
- (b) Elections shall be made by the end of the Participant's taxable year prior to the year in which services commence for which an Award may be granted to such Participant.
- (c) Elections shall continue in effect until a written revocation or change in Election is received by the Company, except that a written revocation or change in Election must be received by the Company prior to the last day for making the Election determined in accordance with paragraph (b) above or as permitted by Section 15.3.
- 15.3 Subsequent Elections. Except as otherwise permitted or required by Section 409A, any Award providing Section 409A Deferred Compensation which permits a subsequent Election to delay the payment or change the form of payment in settlement of such Award shall comply with the following requirements:
- (a) No subsequent Election may take effect until at least twelve (12) months after the date on which the subsequent Election is made.
- (b) Each subsequent Election related to a payment in settlement of an Award not described in Section 15.4(a)(ii), 15.4(a)(iii) or 15.4(a)(vi) must result in a delay of the payment for a period of not less than five (5) years from the date on which such payment would otherwise have been made.
- (c) No subsequent Election related to a payment pursuant to Section 15.4(a)(iv) shall be made less than twelve (12) months before the date on which such payment would otherwise have been made.

- (d) Subsequent Elections shall continue in effect until a written revocation or change in the subsequent Election is received by the Company, except that a written revocation or change in a subsequent Election must be received by the Company prior to the last day for making the subsequent Election determined in accordance the preceding paragraphs of this Section 15.3.
  - 15.4 Payment of Section 409A Deferred Compensation.
- (a) Permissible Payments. Except as otherwise permitted or required by Section 409A, an Award providing Section 409A Deferred Compensation must provide for payment in settlement of the Award only upon one or more of the following:
- (i) The Participant's "separation from service" (as such term is defined by Section 409A);
- (ii) The Participant's becoming "disabled" (as such term is defined by Section 409A);
  - (iii) The Participant's death;
- (iv) A time or fixed schedule that is either (i) specified by the Committee upon the grant of an Award and set forth in the Award Agreement evidencing such Award or (ii) specified by the Participant in an Election complying with the requirements of Section 15.2 or 15.3, as applicable;
- (v) A change in the ownership or effective control or the Company or in the ownership of a substantial portion of the assets of the Company determined in accordance with Section 409A; or
- (vi) The occurrence of an "unforeseeable emergency" (as such term is defined by Section 409A).
- (b) Installment Payments. It is the intent of this Plan that any right of a Participant to receive installment payments (within the meaning of Section 409A) shall, for all purposes of Section 409A, be treated as a right to a series of separate payments.
- (c) Required Delay in Payment to Specified Employee Pursuant to Separation from Service. Notwithstanding any provision of the Plan or an Award Agreement to the contrary, except as otherwise permitted by Section 409A, no payment pursuant to Section 15.4(a)(i) in settlement of an Award providing for Section 409A Deferred Compensation may be made to a Participant who is a "specified employee" (as such term is defined by Section 409A) as of the date of the Participant's separation from service before the date (the "Delayed Payment Date") that is six (6) months after the date of such Participant's separation from service, or, if earlier, the date of the Participant's death. All such amounts that would, but for this paragraph, become payable prior to the Delayed Payment Date shall be accumulated and paid on the Delayed Payment Date.

- (d) Payment Upon Disability. All distributions payable by reason of a Participant becoming disabled shall be paid in a lump sum or in periodic installments as established by the Participant's Election. If the Participant has made no Election with respect to distributions upon becoming disabled, all such distributions shall be paid in a lump sum upon the determination that the Participant has become disabled.
- (e) Payment Upon Death. If a Participant dies before complete distribution of amounts payable upon settlement of an Award subject to Section 409A, such undistributed amounts shall be distributed to his or her beneficiary under the distribution method for death established by the Participant's Election upon receipt by the Committee of satisfactory notice and confirmation of the Participant's death. If the Participant has made no Election with respect to distributions upon death, all such distributions shall be paid in a lump sum upon receipt by the Committee of satisfactory notice and confirmation of the Participant's death.
- (f) Payment Upon Change in Control. Notwithstanding any provision of the Plan or an Award Agreement to the contrary, to the extent that any amount constituting Section 409A Deferred Compensation would become payable under this Plan by reason of a Change in Control, such amount shall become payable only if the event constituting a Change in Control would also constitute a change in ownership or effective control of the Company or a change in the ownership of a substantial portion of the assets of the Company within the meaning of Section 409A. Any Award which constitutes Section 409A Deferred Compensation and which would vest and otherwise become payable upon a Change in Control as a result of the failure of the Acquiror to assume, continue or substitute for such Award in accordance with Section 13.1(b) shall vest to the extent provided by such Award but shall be converted automatically at the effective time of such Change in Control into a right to receive, in cash on the date or dates such award would have been settled in accordance with its then existing settlement schedule (or as required by Section 15.4(c)), an amount or amounts equal in the aggregate to the intrinsic value of the Award at the time of the Change in Control.
- (g) Payment Upon Unforeseeable Emergency. The Committee shall have the authority to provide in the Award Agreement evidencing any Award providing for Section 409A Deferred Compensation for payment in settlement of all or a portion of such Award in the event that a Participant establishes, to the satisfaction of the Committee, the occurrence of an unforeseeable emergency. In such event, the amount(s) distributed with respect to such unforeseeable emergency cannot exceed the amounts reasonably necessary to satisfy the emergency need plus amounts necessary to pay taxes reasonably anticipated as a result of such distribution(s), after taking into account the extent to which such emergency need is or may be relieved through reimbursement or compensation by insurance or otherwise, by liquidation of the Participant's assets (to the extent the liquidation of such assets would not itself cause severe financial hardship) or by cessation of deferrals under the Award. All distributions with respect to an unforeseeable emergency shall be made in a lump sum upon the Committee's determination that an unforeseeable emergency has occurred. The Committee's decision with respect to whether an unforeseeable emergency has occurred and the manner in which, if at all, the payment in settlement of an Award shall be altered or modified, shall be final, conclusive, and not subject to approval or appeal.
- (h) Prohibition of Acceleration of Payments. Notwithstanding any provision of the Plan or an Award Agreement to the contrary, this Plan does not permit the acceleration of

the time or schedule of any payment under an Award providing Section 409A Deferred Compensation, except as permitted by Section 409A.

(i) No Representation Regarding Section 409A Compliance. Notwithstanding any other provision of the Plan, the Company makes no representation that Awards shall be exempt from or comply with Section 409A. No Participating Company shall be liable for any tax, penalty or interest imposed on a Participant by Section 409A.

# 16. TAX WITHHOLDING.

- 16.1 Tax Withholding in General. The Company shall have the right to deduct from any and all payments made under the Plan, or to require the Participant, through payroll withholding, cash payment or otherwise, to make adequate provision for, the federal, state, local and foreign taxes (including social insurance), if any, required by law to be withheld by any Participating Company with respect to an Award or the shares acquired pursuant thereto. The Company shall have no obligation to deliver shares of Stock, to release shares of Stock from an escrow established pursuant to an Award Agreement, or to make any payment in cash under the Plan until the Participating Company Group's tax withholding obligations have been satisfied by the Participant.
- 16.2 Withholding in or Directed Sale of Shares. The Company shall have the right, but not the obligation, to deduct from the shares of Stock issuable to a Participant upon the exercise or settlement of an Award, or to accept from the Participant the tender of, a number of whole shares of Stock having a Fair Market Value, as determined by the Company, equal to all or any part of the tax withholding obligations of any Participating Company as determined under applicable provisions of the Code. The Fair Market Value of any shares of Stock withheld or tendered to satisfy any such tax withholding obligations shall not exceed the amount determined by the applicable maximum statutory withholding rates. The Company may require a Participant to direct a broker, upon the vesting, exercise or settlement of an Award, to sell a portion of the shares subject to the Award determined by the Company in its discretion to be sufficient to cover the tax withholding obligations of any Participating Company and to remit an amount equal to such tax withholding obligations to the Company in cash.

# 17. AMENDMENT, SUSPENSION OR TERMINATION OF PLAN.

The Committee may amend, suspend or terminate the Plan at any time. However, without the approval of the Company's stockholders, there shall be (a) no increase in the maximum aggregate number of shares of Stock that may be issued under the Plan (except by operation of the provisions of Section 4.2), (b) no change in the class of persons eligible to receive Incentive Stock Options, and (c) no other amendment of the Plan that would require approval of the Company's stockholders under any applicable law, regulation or rule, including the rules of any stock exchange or quotation system upon which the Stock may then be listed or quoted. No amendment, suspension or termination of the Plan shall affect any then outstanding Award unless expressly provided by the Committee. Except as provided by the next sentence, no amendment, suspension or termination of the Plan may adversely affect any then outstanding Award without the consent of the Participant. Notwithstanding any other provision of the Plan to the contrary, the Committee may, in its sole and absolute discretion and without the consent of any Participant, amend the Plan or any Award Agreement, to take effect retroactively or otherwise, as it deems necessary or

advisable for the purpose of conforming the Plan or such Award Agreement to any present or future law, regulation or rule applicable to the Plan, including, but not limited to, Section 409A.

# 18. MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS.

18.1 Repurchase Rights. Shares issued under the Plan may be subject to one or more repurchase options, or other conditions and restrictions as determined by the Committee in its discretion at the time the Award is granted. The Company shall have the right to assign at any time any repurchase right it may have, whether or not such right is then exercisable, to one or more persons as may be selected by the Company. Upon request by the Company, each Participant shall execute any agreement evidencing such transfer restrictions prior to the receipt of shares of Stock hereunder and shall promptly present to the Company any and all certificates representing shares of Stock acquired hereunder for the placement on such certificates of appropriate legends evidencing any such transfer restrictions.

### 18.2 Forfeiture Events.

- (a) The Committee may specify in an Award Agreement that the Participant's rights, payments, and benefits with respect to an Award shall be subject to reduction, cancellation, forfeiture, or recoupment upon the occurrence of specified events, in addition to any otherwise applicable vesting or performance conditions of an Award. Such events may include, but shall not be limited to, termination of Service for Cause or any act by a Participant, whether before or after termination of Service, that would constitute Cause for termination of Service.
- (b) If the Company is required to prepare an accounting restatement due to the material noncompliance of the Company, as a result of misconduct, with any financial reporting requirement under the securities laws, any Participant who knowingly or through gross negligence engaged in the misconduct, or who knowingly or through gross negligence failed to prevent the misconduct, and any Participant who is one of the individuals subject to automatic forfeiture under Section 304 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, shall reimburse the Company for (i) the amount of any payment in settlement of an Award received by such Participant during the twelve-(12-) month period following the first public issuance or filing with the United States Securities and Exchange Commission (whichever first occurred) of the financial document embodying such financial reporting requirement, and (ii) any profits realized by such Participant from the sale of securities of the Company during such twelve-(12-) month period.
- 18.3 Provision of Information. Each Participant shall be given access to information concerning the Company equivalent to that information generally made available to the Company's common stockholders.
- 18.4 Rights as Employee, Consultant or Director. No person, even though eligible pursuant to Section 5, shall have a right to be selected as a Participant, or, having been so selected, to be selected again as a Participant. Nothing in the Plan or any Award granted under the Plan shall confer on any Participant a right to remain an Employee, Consultant or Director or interfere with or limit in any way any right of a Participating Company to terminate the Participant's Service at any time. To the extent that an Employee of a Participating Company other than the Company receives an Award under the Plan, that Award shall in no event be understood or interpreted to

mean that the Company is the Employee's employer or that the Employee has an employment relationship with the Company.

- 18.5 Rights as a Stockholder. A Participant shall have no rights as a stockholder with respect to any shares covered by an Award until the date of the issuance of such shares (as evidenced by the appropriate entry on the books of the Company or of a duly authorized transfer agent of the Company). No adjustment shall be made for dividends, distributions or other rights for which the record date is prior to the date such shares are issued, except as provided in Section 4.2 or another provision of the Plan.
- 18.6 Delivery of Title to Shares. Subject to any governing rules or regulations, the Company shall issue or cause to be issued the shares of Stock acquired pursuant to an Award and shall deliver such shares to or for the benefit of the Participant by means of one or more of the following: (a) by delivering to the Participant evidence of book entry shares of Stock credited to the account of the Participant, (b) by depositing such shares of Stock for the benefit of the Participant with any broker with which the Participant has an account relationship, or (c) by delivering such shares of Stock to the Participant in certificate form.
- 18.7 Fractional Shares. The Company shall not be required to issue fractional shares upon the exercise or settlement of any Award.
- 18.8 Retirement and Welfare Plans. Neither Awards made under this Plan nor shares of Stock or cash paid pursuant to such Awards may be included as "compensation" for purposes of computing the benefits payable to any Participant under any Participating Company's retirement plans (both qualified and non-qualified) or welfare benefit plans unless such other plan expressly provides that such compensation shall be taken into account in computing a Participant's benefit.
- 18.9 Beneficiary Designation. Subject to local laws and procedures, each Participant may file with the Company a written designation of a beneficiary who is to receive any benefit under the Plan to which the Participant is entitled in the event of such Participant's death before he or she receives any or all of such benefit. Each designation will revoke all prior designations by the same Participant, shall be in a form prescribed by the Company, and will be effective only when filed by the Participant in writing with the Company during the Participant's lifetime. If a married Participant designates a beneficiary other than the Participant's spouse, the effectiveness of such designation may be subject to the consent of the Participant's spouse. If a Participant dies without an effective designation of a beneficiary who is living at the time of the Participant's death, the Company will pay any remaining unpaid benefits to the Participant's legal representative.
- 18.10 Severability. If any one or more of the provisions (or any part thereof) of this Plan shall be held invalid, illegal or unenforceable in any respect, such provision shall be modified so as to make it valid, legal and enforceable, and the validity, legality and enforceability of the remaining provisions (or any part thereof) of the Plan shall not in any way be affected or impaired thereby.
- 18.11 No Constraint on Corporate Action. Nothing in this Plan shall be construed to: (a) limit, impair, or otherwise affect the Company's or another Participating Company's right or power to make adjustments, reclassifications, reorganizations, or changes of its capital or business structure, or to merge or consolidate, or dissolve, liquidate, sell, or transfer all or any part of its

business or assets; or (b) limit the right or power of the Company or another Participating Company to take any action which such entity deems to be necessary or appropriate.

18.12 Unfunded Obligation. Participants shall have the status of general unsecured creditors of the Company. Any amounts payable to Participants pursuant to the Plan shall be considered unfunded and unsecured obligations for all purposes, including, without limitation, Title I of the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974. No Participating Company shall be required to segregate any monies from its general funds, or to create any trusts, or establish any special accounts with respect to such obligations. The Company shall retain at all times beneficial ownership of any investments, including trust investments, which the Company may make to fulfill its payment obligations hereunder. Any investments or the creation or maintenance of any trust or any Participant account shall not create or constitute a trust or fiduciary relationship between the Committee or any Participating Company and a Participant, or otherwise create any vested or beneficial interest in any Participant or the Participant's creditors in any assets of any Participating Company. The Participants shall have no claim against any Participating Company for any changes in the value of any assets which may be invested or reinvested by the Company with respect to the Plan.

18.13 Choice of Law. Except to the extent governed by applicable federal law, the validity, interpretation, construction and performance of the Plan and each Award Agreement shall be governed by the laws of the State of California, without regard to its conflict of law rules.

#### **CERTIFICATION**

- I, Joseph M. Zubretsky, certify that:
  - 1. I have reviewed this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the period ended March 31, 2025 of Molina Healthcare, Inc.;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
- (a) Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
- (b) Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
- (c) Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
- (d) Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
- (a) All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
- (b) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Dated: April 24, 2025	/s/ Joseph M. Zubretsky
	Joseph M. Zubretsky
	Chief Executive Officer, President and Director
	(Principal Executive Officer)

#### **CERTIFICATION**

- I, Mark L. Keim, certify that:
  - 1. I have reviewed this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the period ended March 31, 2025 of Molina Healthcare, Inc.;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
- (a) Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
- (b) Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
- (c) Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
- (d) Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
- (a) All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
- (b) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Dated: April 24, 2025	/s/ Mark L. Keim
	Mark L. Keim
	Chief Financial Officer and Treasurer
	(Principal Financial Officer)

# CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO 18 U.S.C. SECTION 1350, AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO SECTION 906 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

In connection with the Quarterly Report of Molina Healthcare, Inc. (the "Company") on Form 10-Q for the period ended March 31, 2025 (the "Report"), I, Joseph M. Zubretsky, Chief Executive Officer of the Company, certify, pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, that:

- (1) The Report fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended; and
- (2) The information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Company.

Dated: April 24, 2025	/s/ Joseph M. Zubretsky
	Joseph M. Zubretsky
	Chief Executive Officer, President and Director

(Principal Executive Officer)

# CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO 18 U.S.C. SECTION 1350, AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO SECTION 906 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

In connection with the Quarterly Report of Molina Healthcare, Inc. (the "Company") on Form 10-Q for the period ended March 31, 2025 (the "Report"), I, Mark L. Keim, Chief Financial Officer of the Company, certify, pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, that:

- (1) The Report fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended; and
- (2) The information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Company.

Dated: April 24, 2025	/s/ Mark L. Keim
	Mark L. Keim
	Chief Financial Officer and Treasurer

(Principal Financial Officer)